

## **Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited**

(Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability) Stock Code: 8350 2022 **ANNUAL REPORT** 

# CHARACTERISTICS OF GEM OF THE STOCK EXCHANGE OF HONG KONG LIMITED (THE "STOCK EXCHANGE")

GEM has been positioned as a market designed to accommodate small and mid-sized companies to which a higher investment risk may be attached than other companies listed on the Stock Exchange. Prospective investors should be aware of the potential risks of investing in such companies and should make the decision to invest only after due and careful consideration.

Given that the companies listed on GEM are generally small and mid-sized companies, there is a risk that securities traded on GEM may be more susceptible to high market volatility than securities traded on the Main Board and no assurance is given that there will be a liquid market in the securities traded on GEM.

Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited and the Stock Exchange take no responsibility for the contents of this report, make no representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly disclaim any liability whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the whole or any part of the contents of this report.

This report, for which the directors (the "**Directors**") of Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited (the "**Company**") collectively and individually accept full responsibility, includes particulars given in compliance with the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on GEM of the Stock Exchange (the "**GEM Listing Rules**") for the purpose of giving information with regard to the Company. The Directors, having made all reasonable enquiries, confirm that to the best of their knowledge and belief, the information contained in this report is accurate and complete in all material respects and not misleading or deceptive, and there are no other matters the omission of which would make any statement herein or this report misleading.

# CONTENTS

Corporate information	3
Chairman's Statement	4
Directors and Senior Management	5
Management Discussion and Analysis	8
Corporate Governance Report	14
Directors' Report	29
Independent Auditor's Report	38
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income	43
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	44
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	45
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	46
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	47
Five-vear Financial Summary	106

### **CORPORATE INFORMATION**

### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

#### **Executive Directors**

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer) Ms. Lee Mei Chun Ms. Choi Ching Jennifer

### **Independent Non-executive Directors**

Mr. Chin Kam Cheung Mr. Siu Miu Man, M.H. Mr. Lam Ka Tai

### **COMPANY SECRETARY**

Mr. Lo Wai Hang

#### **AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES**

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan Ms. Choi Ching Jennifer

### **MEMBERS OF AUDIT COMMITTEE**

Mr. Chin Kam Cheung *(Chairman)* Mr. Siu Miu Man, M.H. Mr. Lam Ka Tai

### **MEMBERS OF REMUNERATION COMMITTEE**

Mr. Lam Ka Tai *(Chairman)* Mr. Siu Miu Man, M.H. Mr. Chin Kam Cheung

### **MEMBERS OF NOMINATION COMMITTEE**

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan *(Chairman)* Mr. Lam Ka Tai Mr. Siu Miu Man, м.н.

### **MEMBERS OF RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE**

Mr. Siu Miu Man, M.H. (Chairman) Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan Ms. Lee Mei Chun

### **AUDITOR**

Asian Alliance (HK) CPA Limited
Certified Public Accountants
Registered Public Interest Entity Auditors
8/F Catic Plaza
8 Causeway Road
Causeway Bay
Hong Kong

### **REGISTERED OFFICE**

PO Box 1350, Clifton House 75 Fort Street Grand Cayman KY1-1108 Cayman Islands

# HEAD OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

Unit 3711 37/F, West Tower Shun Tak Centre 168–200 Connaught Road Central Sheung Wan Hong Kong Tel: (852) 2526-0388 Fax: (852) 2526-0618

### **PRINCIPAL BANKERS**

Hang Seng Bank Limited
Bank of Communications Company Limited

# CAYMAN ISLANDS PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Estera Trust (Cayman) Limited PO Box 1350, Clifton House 75 Fort Street Grand Cayman KY1-1108 Cayman Islands

# HONG KONG BRANCH SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Tricor Investor Services Limited 17/F, Far East Finance Centre 16 Harcourt Road Hong Kong Tel: (852) 2980-1333 Fax: (852) 2810-8185

#### **STOCK CODE**

8350

### **WEBSITE**

http://www.excalibur.com.hk

### **CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT**

It is my pleasure to present our shareholders the annual report of Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited (the "**Company**") and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**"). I hereby present the overall performance and the development of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2022 (the "**Year**").

The financial performance of the Group and the economy of Hong Kong are still impacted by the Coronavirus Disease 2019 ("COVID-19") in 2022. The worst wave of COVID-19 starting in early 2022 hit every business sector in Hong Kong including the brokerage business of the Group. The brokerage income and interest income from margin financing of the Group dropped by approximately 37.9% from HK\$6.6 million in the prior year to HK\$4.1 million for this year. In order to retain the PRC customers, the Group could only lower the commission rate for them which severely affected the profitability of the Group this year. Due to intense competition from other internet broker firms, both number of active clients and number of trades dropped in the Year compared to last year. The Group will continue to offer more value-added services to our clients.

In 2022, the Group completed the placement of notes amounting to approximately HK\$40 million which help to finance the newly formed money lending business. During the Year, interest income of approximately HK\$2.9 million was recognised and contributed over 40% of the total revenue of the Group. As a newly formed business, the management is pleased with the results achieved as it helps to sustain the business of the Group during the difficulty period for the brokerage business.

Looking ahead to 2023, it is believed that the business performance of the Group will recover after the border between Hong Kong and the People's Republic of China ("PRC") was reopened. Potential customers from the PRC could finally come to Hong Kong in person and open trading accounts with the Group. As the revenue from the customers from the PRC was the key to our financial performances in the past few years before COVID-19 pandemic, it is expected that these potential customers could bring more brokerage income which will improve the financial results of the Group for the coming year. Furthermore, the Group will continue to search for more business opportunities beyond brokerage business such as placing and other corporate finance businesses to further increase the revenue of the Group.

For money lending business, however, as most of the borrowers for corporate structural loans have key business in the PRC and are in the property market sector, management will take a prudent approach and intend not to allow renewal of these loans to minimise the credit risk of the Group.

On behalf of the Board, I would like to close by thanking our shareholders, customers, and business partners for their continued confidence and support, our board of directors, management team, and every member of the dedicated staff and accounts executives for their hard work and significant contribution in the past years.

**Poon Kwok Wah Allan** 

Chairman Hong Kong, 22 March 2023

### **DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT**

The biographical details of the Directors and the senior management of Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (the "Group") who held office during the year ended 31 December 2022 and up to the date of this annual report are as follows:

### **EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS**

### Mr. POON Kwok Wah Allan, aged 61

Mr. Poon is the chairman, an executive Director and the Chief Executive Officer of the Company. He is also the chairman of the Nomination Committee and the member of the Risk Management Committee of the Company. Mr. Poon was appointed as Director in 2016 and was then redesignated as executive Director, and appointed as the chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company in February 2017. He joined the Group in 2000 as the general manager of Excalibur Global Financial Group Limited ("Excalibur Global HK"), the key operating subsidiary of the Company. Mr. Poon is responsible for the overall strategic planning, business development and operational management of the Group. Mr. Poon has over 27 years of experience in the securities and futures brokerage business, which included leading business development as well as acting as a consultant in licensed corporations. He is also a compliance officer and an authorised representative of the Company and is a responsible officer of Excalibur Global HK responsible for supervising each of its regulated activities.

### Ms. LEE Mei Chun, aged 61

Ms. Lee is an executive Director and a compliance officer of the Company. Ms. Lee is also the member of the Risk Management Committee. She was appointed as executive Director in February 2017. Ms. Lee is a responsible officer of Excalibur Global HK, the key operating subsidiary of the Company, and is responsible for supervising each of its regulated activities (including securities, stock options, and futures and options trading business). She is also responsible for participating in the formulation of the corporate business strategies and making major operational decisions of the Group. Ms. Lee became a director of Excalibur Global HK in May 2001 and has been a responsible officer since August 2007. Ms. Lee serves as the dealing director of Excalibur Global HK, responsible for managing the risk of clients' trading as well as supervising and providing training for all licensed staff.

### Ms. CHOI Ching Jennifer, aged 31

Ms. Choi is an executive Director of the Company. She was appointed as executive Director in June 2021. Ms. Choi was employed by W&W Wealth Management Limited from May 2015 to January 2021 with the last position as a Vice President (investment marketing and communications). She has been involved in China investment and asset management process and was responsible for analyzing investments including equities and identifying and analyzing potential market risks and opportunities. She also provided guidance on establishing and promoting investment, funds, money lending and securities business in China market. Ms. Choi obtained her Bachelor of Arts (Honours) degree in Public Relations and Advertising from Hong Kong Baptist University in November 2014.

### DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT (continued)

### INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

### Mr. CHIN Kam Cheung, aged 65

Mr. Chin is an independent non-executive Director, the chairman of the Audit Committee and the member of the Remuneration Committee of the Company. He joined the Group and was appointed as an independent non-executive Director of the Company in December 2017. Mr. Chin has over 34 years of experience in accounting, financial management and auditing profession industry. He is currently a practicing accountant in Hong Kong and has been serving as an independent non-executive Director at Jiahua Stores Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange (stock code: 602), since April 2007. Mr. Chin is a fellow member of the Chartered Institute of Management Accountants since November 1993, and has been admitted as an associate of the Institute of Cost and Management Accountants since September 1986. Mr. Chin is currently a registered Certified Public Accountant with the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

### Mr. SIU Miu Man, M.H., aged 65

Mr. Siu is an independent non-executive Director, and the chairman of the Risk Management Committee, the member of the Remuneration Committee, the member of the Audit Committee and the member of the Nomination Committee of the Company. He joined the Group and was appointed as an independent non-executive Director in December 2017. Mr. Siu has over 30 years of managerial experience in various listed companies. Mr. Siu has been an associate of the Chartered Institute of Arbitrators since November 1984, a professional associate of Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors since January 1985, an associate of the Hong Kong Institute of Surveyors since March 1986 and a member of the Hong Kong Institute of Engineers since March 1989. He has also been an Authorised Person (List of Surveyors) since 1999, a Registered Professional Surveyor (General Practice Stream) since January 2002 and a Registered Professional Engineer (Building Stream) since May 2000. Mr. Siu was appointed as an independent non-executive director of Value Convergence Holdings Limited, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange (stock code: 821), since October 2016 and a director of DBG Technology Co., Ltd., a company listed on the Shenzhen Stock Exchange (stock code: 300735), since December 2017. Mr. Siu is awarded M.H. in recognition of his dedicated community service to Kowloon City by the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region ("**HKSAR**") on 1 July 2019.

### Mr. LAM Ka Tai, aged 66

Mr. Lam is an independent non-executive Director of the Company. He is also the chairman of the Remuneration Committee and the member of the Audit Committee and Nomination Committee of the Company respectively. He was appointed as independent non-executive Director in June 2021. Mr. Lam was the Chief Strategy Officer of AMTD Group from October 2017 to December 2019. Prior to joining AMTD Group, he worked in the Government of the HKSAR for the period from May 1987 to November 2017 with the last position as an Assistant Commissioner of Insurance (General Business), and Ernst and Young for the period from July 1980 to May 1987 with the last position as an Assistant Manager. Mr. Lam has extensive experience in financial services. Mr. Lam is a Fellow of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants, Fellow of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants (UK) and Fellow of the Chartered Insurance Institute (UK). He also obtained an Executive Master of Business Administration from the Chinese University of Hong Kong in 2000.

### DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT (continued)

### **SENIOR MANAGEMENT**

### Mr. LO Wai Hang, aged 38

Mr. Lo has been the Group's Financial Controller since September 2016. Mr. Lo joined the Group in October 2015 and is mainly responsible for the Group's financial analysis and financial statements preparation, implementing internal control procedures and preparing daily and monthly financial reports to regulatory bodies. He has over 14 years of experience in financial accounting. Mr. Lo has been a member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants since May 2011.

### Mr. YU Kin Sing, Sting, aged 50

Mr. Yu has been the Group's Head of Sales and Marketing since August 2016. He joined the Group in January 2002 as the representative for the Group's type 1 (dealing in securities) regulated activity and the responsible officer for type 2 (dealing in futures contracts) regulated activity and is mainly responsible for supervising daily securities, stock options and futures operations of the Group. Mr. Yu has over 20 years of experience in the futures industry.

### Mr. WONG Man Ting, Edwin, aged 36

Mr. Wong joined the Group and has been the Head of Settlement since January 2016. He is responsible for the daily settlement and accounts handling of the Group. Mr. Wong is also responsible for executing the input of trades into the Group's back office system and reconciliation of the trade input with the responsible officers of the Group, perform clearing and funding requirements and document filing. Further, Mr. Wong is responsible for performing the Group's internal control and anti-money laundering activities.

### **COMPANY SECRETARY**

### Mr. LO Wai Hang, aged 38

Mr. Lo is the company secretary of the Company, responsible for overall secretarial matters of the Group. For his biographical information, please refer to the paragraph headed "Senior Management" above in this section.

### MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

### **BUSINESS REVIEWS**

### **Brokerage business and margin financing business**

The Group mainly provides futures and options, stock options and securities broking, margin financing service, and money lending service to clients. The Group mainly derived the revenue from brokerage fees received from the clients for the execution and/or facilitation of execution of trades through the online trading platform and finance charges received for the margin loan to clients.

The revenue for the year ended 31 December 2022 (the "**Year**") of the brokerage service and margin financing business was approximately HK\$4.1 million, represents a decrease of approximately HK\$2.5 million or approximately 37.9% compared to the year ended 31 December 2021 (the "**Prior Year**").

The Group is still suffering from the impact of the compulsory quarantine arrangement for potential customers from the PRC. Besides, in order to retain several key customers, the Group has lower the commission rate charged to them and hence the overall performance from brokerage business is far below from initial expectation from the management. The Group has started several initiatives to promote the brokerage business and develop new distribution channels. It is believed that these initiatives could pay dividend for the coming year.

The table below sets out the breakdown of the revenue generated by the Group from brokerage fees received for different broking businesses, and also interest income arising from margin loan financing for the Year.

	Year ended 31 December 2022		Year er 31 Decemb		(Decrement)/Increment	
	HK\$'000	% of total	HK\$'000	% of total	HK\$'000	%
Brokerage commission						
income derived from						
Future and options trading business						
– Hong Kong market	1,945	47.4	2,989	45.3	(1,044)	(34.9)
– Overseas markets	1,043	25.4	3,028	45.9	(1,985)	(65.6)
Sub-total	2,988	72.8	6,017	91.2	(3,029)	(50.3)
				0.5	4.0	
Stock options trading business	282	6.9	234	3.5	48	20.5
Securities trading business	106	2.6	165	2.5	(59)	(35.8)
	3,376	82.3	6,416	97.2	(3,040)	(47.4)
Commission income from placing	263	6.4	_	_	263	N/A
. 3						
Interest income under effective interest method (derived from margin						
financing)	463	11.3	187	2.8	276	147.6
	4,102	100.0	6,603	100.0	(2,501)	(37.9)

The following table sets forth a breakdown of the revenue derived from futures and options trading, being the major broking business of the Group, in respect of types of products traded by the clients in the Year.

	Year ended 31 December 2022			Year ended 31 December 2021		Decrement	
	HK\$'000	% of total	HK\$'000	% of total	HK\$'000	%	
Index futures and options	2,352	78.7	4,066	67.6	(1,714)	(42.2)	
Precious metal futures	250	8.4	921	15.3	(671)	(72.9)	
Energy futures	221	7.4	550	9.1	(329)	(59.8)	
Industrial metal futures	113	3.8	373	6.2	(260)	(69.7)	
Agricultural futures	45	1.5	90	1.5	(45)	(50.0)	
Other futures	7	0.2	17	0.3	(10)	(58.8)	
	2,988	100.0	6,017	100.0	(3,029)	(50.3)	

There was a sharp decrease in the commission received from futures and options trading for all types of products. The decrement of commission received ranged from approximately 42.2% to approximately 72.9%. Management believed that the decrease of commission received was mainly due to the drop in brokerage commission charged in order to retain the existing clients from the PRC.

The pricing strategy of the Group charged to the clients is mainly based on (i) the cost structure of trading of the relevant futures/ options contracts, (ii) willingness and ability of the clients to pay for service provided by the Group and (iii) other factors of the clients such as background and profile.

Among the top five futures and options contracts traded through the Group by the clients, the gross commission and the net commission per each contract are as follows:

	Year ended 31 December 2022		Year end 31 Decembe	
	Gross	Gross Net		Net
	commission	commission	commission	commission
	HK\$ (Note 1)	HK\$ (Note 2)	HK\$ (Note 1)	HK\$ (Note 2)
	(Note 1)	(Note 2)	(11016-1)	(NOIC 2)
Mini HSI Futures	7.1	7.1	7.2	7.2
HSI Futures	15.0	15.0	12.4	12.4
HSI Options	19.4	19.4	20.5	20.5
Gold Futures	62.6	47.5	54.8	39.7
Light Crude Oil Futures	(Note 3)		41.5	26.2
Mini Sized Dow Jones Futures	64.7 49.7		(Note 3	3)

- (1) "Gross commission" refers to the amount of fees which the clients were charged for trading futures and options products through the trading platform (inclusive of fees charged by the overseas brokers in respect of products traded on overseas futures exchanges, including their brokerage commission and overseas exchange and clearing fees) and assessment fees charged by National Futures Association, a self-regulating organisation in the United States derivatives industry.
- (2) "Net commission" refers to the amount of fees which were received by the Group in respect of each executed transaction facilitated through the Group exclusive of the fees mentioned in Note 1.
- (3) The information is not presented as the products are not top five futures and options contracts traded in that year.

As at 31 December 2022, the Group has 240 active clients (i.e. have executed at least one trade in the past twelve months period), which represents a sharp decrease of approximately 16.1% compared to 286 active clients as at 31 December 2021. There was a sharp decrease of active clients as some of the customers from the PRC ceased trading in future and stock option contracts.

### **Money lending business**

The Group has entered into money lending business in early 2022 in order to diversify the business and the revenue stream of the Group. The Group's money lending business was conducted through its wholly-owned subsidiary, Excalibur Finance Limited, to grant loans to individuals and enterprises. The Group strived to adhere to a set of comprehensive policy and procedural manual in respect of loan approval, loan renewal, loan recovery, loan compliance, monitoring and anti-money laundering.

As at 31 December 2022, the Group had loan and interest receivables of approximately HK\$29.3 million, net of allowance for expected credit loss of approximately HK\$1.4 million. The Group recorded interest income from loan receivables of approximately HK\$2.9 million for the Year.

During the Year, the Group acquired 8 mortgages from an independent third party amounted approximately HK\$6.0 million and also granted 6 corporate structural loans to enterprises, all of them are independent third parties. As at 31 December 2022, 12 loans were outstanding, which comprise 6 mortgage loans with terms ranging from 1 year to 4 years, interest rates ranging from 18.0% to 19.2% per annum and with second legal charge of property and/or personal guarantee as collateral; and 6 corporate structural loans with terms of 1 year, interest rate ranging from 11.4% to 12.6% per annum and with no collateral. As at 31 December 2022, the gross amount outstanding from the five largest borrowers of the Group together amounted to approximately HK\$21.6 million (representing approximately 73.7% to the total gross loan and interest receivables of the Group) while the gross amount outstanding from the largest borrower amounted to approximately HK\$4.4 million (representing approximately 15.0% to the total gross loan and interest receivables of the Group).

As at 31 December 2022, the management had engaged an independent qualified valuer to determine the expected credit losses of the Group's loan receivables (the "**ECL**"). In assessing the ECL of the Group, a credit rating analysis of the underlying debtors was adopted by reviewing the historical accounting information to estimate the default risk. The Group applied different expected loss rates to different classes of receivables according to their respective risk characteristics. In determining the default risk, factors including but not limited to, the ageing analysis of the receivables, the Group's internal assessment of the debtors' credit worthiness, historical and forecast occurrence of event of default, existence and valuation of the collaterals, the relevant regulatory framework and government policies in Hong Kong and global economic outlook in general and the specific economic condition of Hong Kong would be considered. The rate of ECL for corporate structural loans was 5.6% and the rate of ECL for mortgage loans was 0%. The rates were determined based on the nature, probability of default and loss given default of the loan receivables.

The Group has adopted a credit policy to manage its money lending business which includes compliance with all applicable laws and regulations, credit assessment on potential borrower and his/its assets, the credibility of the potential borrower, the necessity in obtaining collaterals and determination of suitable interest rate to reflect the risk level of the provision of loan. The Group has performed background and credit risk assessment on the potential borrowers before granting the loans by (a) reviewing and assessing their financial information; and (b) performing an assessment on their creditability. The Group also assesses and decides the necessity and the value of security/collateral for granting of each loan, whether to an individual or enterprise, on a case by case basis considering factors, including but not limited to, the repayment history, results of public search towards the borrower, the value and location of the assets owned by the borrower and the financial condition of the borrower.

#### **FINANCIAL REVIEW**

#### Revenue and result

For the Year, the revenue of the Group amounted to approximately HK\$7.0 million, representing a slight increase of approximately 6.4% from approximately HK\$6.6 million for the Prior Year. Such an increase was mainly driven by the interest revenue derived from the new money lending business set up in this Year, offset by the decrease in brokerage revenue from future markets due to poor market conditions in both Hong Kong and overseas markets.

The Group recorded a loss of approximately HK\$12.7 million for the Year, as compared with a loss of approximately HK\$20.2 million for the Prior Year. Net loss attributable to equity shareholders of the Company amounted to approximately HK\$12.7 million for the Year, compared with the loss of approximately HK\$20.2 million for the Prior Year. The decrease in loss attributable to equity shareholders of the Company was mainly due to (i) a decrease in other operating and administrative expenses and staff costs by approximately HK\$7.8 million and HK\$1.4 million respectively after cost-cutting measures implemented in the Prior Year; which was partly offset by a decrease in income tax credit by approximately HK\$1.3 million. The basic losses per share of the Company for the Year was approximately HK1.59 cents as compared with the basic losses per share of approximately HK2.52 cents for the Prior Year.

#### Other net income

For the Year, the Group's other net income amounted to approximately HK\$0.8 million, compared to approximately HK\$0.3 million for the Prior Year. Such slight increase was mainly due to increase in government grants received from the Government of the HK\$AR by approximately HK\$0.2 million.

### Staff costs and remuneration policies

As at 31 December 2022, the Group engaged a total of 17 employees (2021: 16) including the executive Directors. For the Year, the total staff costs amounted to approximately HK\$6.1 million (2021: approximately HK\$7.6 million). The decrease of total staffs cost during the Year was due to the reason that the Group has dismissed several staff in Prior Year to save cost, which was slightly offset by the new staff for the new money lending business hired in the Year. Remuneration (including employees' benefit) is maintained at an attractive level and reviewed on a periodic basis. Employees' salary and relevant benefits are determined on the basis of performance, qualification, experience, positions and the Group's business performance.

### Other operating and administrative expenses

For the Year, the Group's other operating and administrative expenses ("**G&A expenses**") amounted to approximately HK\$10.2 million, representing a decrease of approximately 43.3% from approximately HK\$17.9 million for the Prior Year. Several key expenses items being included in this category are discussed below:

### (i) IT and communications expenses (accounts for approximately 34.6% of G&A expenses)

In the Year, IT and communication expenses (including service fee paid to our trading software vendor and other trade-related services) of the Group were approximately HK\$3.5 million, which represents a slight decrease of approximately 6.1% compared to approximately HK\$3.7 million recorded in the Prior Year. Such expenses comprised with fixed costs (including network fee or licensing fee for the system) and variable costs with directly proportional to transactions executed through the Group and most of the costs are essential for the brokerage business of the Group. The IT and communication expenses still contributed a significant portion of total G&A expenses even though the revenue for brokerage business dropped significantly.

### (ii) Depreciation of right-of-use assets (accounts for approximately 11.7% of G&A expenses)

The depreciation of right-of-use assets decreased sharply from approximately HK\$4.0 million in the Prior Year to approximately HK\$1.2 million in the Year. It is mainly due to the drop of the carrying amount of the right-of-use assets as impairment loss has been recognised on right-of-use assets in Prior Year.

#### Income tax credit

In the Year, the Group incurred approximately HK\$1.6 million of tax credit for the Year, represents a decrease of approximately 43.3% from approximately HK\$2.9 million for the Prior Year due to decrease in tax loss. Majority of the deferred tax recognised for the Year was due to the tax loss incurred in the Year.

### **RISK MANAGEMENT**

#### Credit risk

The Group's credit risk is primarily attributable to cash and cash equivalents and the accounts receivable due from clients, overseas brokers and clearing houses and the margin loans to clients and the loan and interest receivables. The management does not expect significant credit risk as all bank balances and deposits are placed with recognised banks and financial institutions in Hong Kong and Macau and the Group has comprehensive credit policy in place.

For the loan receivables, the Group has adopted a comprehensive credit policy which was set out in the paragraph headed "Business Review – Money lending business" above in this section.

### Liquidity risk

The Group is exposed to liquidity risk which arises from the timing difference between settlement with clearing houses, overseas brokers and clients and repayment of bank borrowing and notes payable. Finance team of the Group works closely with the settlement staffs to monitor the Group's liquidity position. The proceeds obtained from the notes placing in early 2022 further enhance the liquidity of the Group.

### Foreign currency risk

The Group's transactions in the Year were denominated in Hong Kong dollar and United States dollar. As the Hong Kong dollar is pegged to the United States dollar, no significant exposure to the currency risk is expected by the management. As the management expected the foreign currency risk is low, the Group currently does not have a foreign currency hedging policy.

#### **CONTINGENT LIABILITIES**

As at 31 December 2022, the Group did not have any significant contingent liabilities.

### **BUSINESS PLAN**

In view of the deteriorating business performance in previous years, the Group has detailed a business plan stated in the announcement dated 25 October 2021 in order to improve the financial performance. The progress of the business plan are as follows:

### (i) Diversification of product base and service offering to our existing customers

The Group has earned commission income by acting as a placing agent for the listed companies in the Stock Exchange. More commission income from placing is expected in 2023 and the management will further explore other business opportunities to improve the financial performance of the Group.

Most of the borrowers for corporate structural loans have key business in the PRC and are in property market sector. In view of the current upsetting economic environment in the PRC, especially the property market sector, the management intends not to allow renewals of those corporate structural loans as for minimizing the credit risk of the Group.

### (ii) Development of new distribution channels

During the Year, the Group has partnered with a Hong Kong SFC licensed institutional client, in which they will channel all Hong Kong and global futures dealing through the Group. Various connectivity testing has been completed and the service has been launched late December 2022. The launch date was behind the schedule expected by the management because i) due to preventive and quarantine measures imposed in Hong Kong amid the outbreak of COVID-19 in first half of 2022, unexpected difficulty was seen and thus extra time was spent in communications between the management of both parties and ii) more time are required to perform the testing as the Group encountered several technical difficulties. The Group will continue to look for other institutional clients with similar requirement to expand our distribution channels.

### (iii) Establishment of new financing channel

In early 2022, the Company successfully placed HK\$40 million of fixed interest notes. It gave the Group opportunity to enter into money lending business and create new stream of income for the Group.

### (iv) Controlling Group's expenses

Several cost cutting measures have been implemented including but not limited to: i) dismissal of redundancy, ii) moving to a smaller office and iii) opting for alternative service provider/vendor which offer similar service with lower price. We will continue to manage our expenses effectively until the financial performance of the Group improved.

### **FUTURE PLANS FOR MATERIAL INVESTMENTS OR CAPITAL ASSETS**

Save as disclosed in the paragraph headed "Business Plan" above in this section, the Group did not have other future plans for material investments or capital assets.

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

### **CORPORATE GOVERNANCE CULTURE**

The Company is committed to ensuring that its affairs are conducted in accordance with high ethical standards. This reflects its belief that, in the achievement of its long-term objectives, it is imperative to act with probity, transparency and accountability. By so acting, the Company believes that shareholder wealth will be maximised in the long term and that its employees, those with whom it does business and the communities in which it operates will all benefit.

Corporate governance is the process by which the Board instructs management of the Group to conduct its affairs with a view to ensuring that its objectives are met. The Board is committed to maintaining and developing robust corporate governance practices that are intended to ensure:

- that the interests of those who deal with the Company are safeguarded;
- that overall business risk is understood and managed appropriately;
- the delivery of high-quality products and services to the satisfaction of customers; and
- that high standards of ethics are maintained.

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES OF THE COMPANY

The Board of the Company is committed to achieving good corporate governance standards. The Board believes that good corporate governance standards are essential in providing a framework for the Group to safeguard the interests of the shareholders of the Company (the "**Shareholders**"), enhance corporate value, formulate its business strategies and policies, and enhance its transparency and accountability.

The Company has applied the principles and practices as set out in the Corporate Governance Code (the "CG Code") contained in Appendix 15 to the GEM Listing Rules and has adopted the CG Code as the code to govern the Company's corporate governance practices.

Throughout the year ended 31 December 2022, the Company has complied with the applicable code provisions as set out in the CG Code except for the deviation from code provision C.2.1 which stipulates that the roles of chairman and chief executive should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual. The division of responsibilities between the chairman and chief executive should be clearly established and set out in writing.

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan is the Chairman and the Chief Executive Officer of the Company and is responsible for the overall strategic planning, business development and operational management of the Group. In view of Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan has joined the Group in September 2000 as the general manager of Excalibur Global Financial Group Limited (駿溢環球金融集團有限公司), (formerly known as Home Great Investment Limited (亨偉投資有限公司), Excalibur Futures Limited (助利保期貨有限公司), and Excalibur Futures Limited (駿溢期貨有限公司)), the key operating subsidiary of the Company, the Board believes that it is in the best interest of the Group to have Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan to take up both roles for effective management and business development of the Group. Therefore, the Directors consider that the deviation from the code provision C.2.1 of the CG Code is appropriate in such circumstance.

The Company will periodically review and improve its corporate governance practices with reference to the latest development of corporate governance.

### **CODE OF CONDUCT REGARDING SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS**

The Company has adopted the Required Standard of Dealings as the code for securities transactions by the Directors on the guidelines as set out in Rules 5.48 to 5.67 of the GEM Listing Rules. Further, the Company had made specific enquiry with all Directors and each of them has confirmed his/her compliance with the Required Standard of Dealings during the year ended 31 December 2022.

The Company has also adopted written guidelines as the code for securities transactions by relevant employees of the Group who are likely to possess inside information in relation to the Company or its securities based on the Required Standard of Dealings as set out in Rules 5.48 to 5.67 of the GEM Listing Rules. No incidence of non-compliance of this code by the relevant employees was noted by the Company.

### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

The Company is headed by an effective Board which assumes responsibility for its leadership and control and be collectively responsibility for promoting the Company's success by directing and supervising the Company's affairs. Directors take decisions objectively in the best interests of the Company.

The Board has a balance of skills, experience and diversity of perspectives appropriate to the requirements of the Company's business and regularly reviews the contribution required from a Director to perform his responsibilities to the Company and whether the Director is spending sufficient time performing them that are commensurate with their role and the Board responsibilities. The Board includes a balanced composition of executive Directors and independent non-executive Directors so that there is a strong independent element on the Board, which can effectively exercise independent judgement.

### **Board Composition**

The Board currently comprises six members, consisting of three executive Directors and three independent non-executive Directors.

#### **Executive Directors:**

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan (Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, Chairman of the Nomination Committee and member of the Risk Management Committee)

Ms. Choi Ching Jennifer

Ms. Lee Mei Chun (Member of the Risk Management Committee)

### **Independent Non-executive Directors:**

Mr. Chin Kam Cheung (Chairman of the Audit Committee and member of the Remuneration Committee)
Mr. Lam Ka Tai (Chairman of the Remuneration Committee and member of the Audit Committee and the Nomination Committee)
Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H. (Chairman of the Risk Management Committee, and member of the Audit Committee,
the Remuneration Committee and the Nomination Committee)

The biographical information of the Directors are set out on pages 5 to 6 of this annual report.

None of the members of the Board is related to one another.

### **Chairman and Chief Executive Officer**

Code provision C.2.1 of the CG Code stipulates that the roles of chairman and chief executive should be separate and should not be performed by the same individual. The division of responsibilities between the chairman and the chief executive should be clearly established and set out in writing.

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan is the Chairman and the Chief Executive Officer of the Company and is responsible for the overall strategic planning, business development and operational management of the Group. In view of Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan joined the Group in September 2000 as the general manager of Excalibur Global Financial Group Limited (駿溢環球金融集團有限公司), (formerly known as Home Great Investment Limited (亨偉投資有限公司), Excalibur Futures Limited (加利保期貨有限公司), and Excalibur Futures Limited (駿溢期貨有限公司)), the key operating subsidiary of the Company, the Board believes that it is in the best interest of the Group to have Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan to take up both roles for effective management and business development of the Group. Therefore, the Directors consider that the deviation from the code provision C.2.1 of the CG Code is appropriate in such circumstance.

### **Independent Non-executive Directors**

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Company had met the requirements of the GEM Listing Rules relating to the appointment of at least three independent non-executive directors, representing at least one-third of the Board, with one of whom possessing appropriate professional qualifications or accounting or related financial management expertise.

The Company has received written annual confirmation from each of the independent non-executive Directors in respect of his independence in accordance with the independence guidelines set out in Rule 5.09 of the GEM Listing Rules. The Company considers all independent non-executive Directors are independent.

### **Board Independence Evaluation**

The Company has established a Board Independence Evaluation Mechanism during the year ended 31 December 2022 which sets out the processes and procedures to ensure a strong independent element on the Board, which allows the Board effectively exercises independent judgment to better safeguard Shareholders' interests.

The objectives of the evaluation are to improve Board effectiveness, maximise strengths, and identify the areas that need improvement or further development. The evaluation process also clarifies what actions of the Company need to be taken to maintain and improve the Board performance, for instance, addressing individual training and development needs of each Director.

Pursuant to the Board Independence Evaluation Mechanism, the Board will conduct annual review on its independence. The Board Independence Evaluation Report will be presented to the Board which will collectively discuss the results and the action plan for improvement, if appropriate.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, all Directors has completed the independence evaluation in the form of a questionnaire individually. The Board Independence Evaluation Report was presented to the Board and the evaluation results were satisfactory.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Board reviewed the implementation and effectiveness of the Board Independence Evaluation Mechanism and the results were satisfactory.

### **Appointment and Re-election of Directors**

Code provision B.2.2 of the CG Code states that every director, including those appointed for a specific term, shall be subject to retirement by rotation at least once every three years.

All the Directors of the Company are subject to retirement by rotation and re-election at the annual general meeting of the Company ("AGM"). Under the Articles of Association of the Company ("Articles"), at each annual general meeting, one-third of the Directors for the time being, or if their number is not three or a multiple of three, the number nearest to but not less than one-third shall retire from office by rotation provided that every Director shall be subject to retirement by rotation at least once every three years. The Articles also provides that all Directors appointed to fill a casual vacancy shall be subject to election by shareholders at the first general meeting after appointment. The retiring Directors shall be eligible for re-election.

Each of the executive Directors has entered into a service agreement with the Company for an initial term of three years commencing from the Listing Date and renewable but subject to the memorandum and the articles of association of the Company, the GEM Listing Rules and/or other applicable laws and regulations, unless terminated by not less than three months' notice in writing served by either party at any time after the date of the agreement.

Each of the independent non-executive Directors has entered into a letter of appointment with the Company with an initial term of three years commencing from the Listing Date, unless terminated by not less than one month's notice in writing served by either party.

Each of the Directors is subject to re-election at the AGM after his appointment pursuant to the Articles. The term of offices of every Director is also subject to retirement by rotation at the AGM at least once every three years pursuant to the Articles.

### Responsibilities, Accountabilities and Contributions of the Board and Management

The Board is responsible for leadership and control of the Company and oversees the Group's businesses, strategic decisions and performance and is collectively responsible for promoting the success of the Company by directing and supervising its affairs. The Board makes decisions objectively in the interests of the Company.

All Directors, including independent non-executive Directors, have brought a wide spectrum of valuable business experience, knowledge and professionalism to the Board for its efficient and effective functioning.

The Directors have timely access to the information of the Company as well as the services and advice from the company secretary and senior management of the Company. The Directors may, upon request, seek independent professional advice in appropriate circumstances, at the Company's expenses for discharging their duties to the Company.

The Board reserves for its decision all major matters relating to policy matters, strategies and budgets, internal control and risk management, material transactions (in particular those that may involve conflict of interests), financial information, appointment of Directors and other significant operational matters of the Company. Responsibilities relating to implementing decisions of the Board, directing and coordinating the daily operation and management of the Company are delegated to its management team.

All Directors shall ensure that they carry out duties in good faith, in compliance with applicable laws and regulations, and in the interests of the Company and its Shareholders at all times.

The Company has arranged appropriate insurance coverage on Directors' and officers' liabilities in respect of any legal actions taken against Directors and senior management arising out of corporate activities. The insurance coverage would be reviewed on an annual basis.

### **Continuous Professional Development of Directors**

Directors keep abreast of responsibilities as a Director and of the conduct, business activities and development of the Company.

Every newly appointed Director will receive formal, comprehensive and tailored induction on the first occasion of his appointment to ensure appropriate understanding of the business and operations of the Company and full awareness of director's responsibilities and obligations under the GEM Listing Rules and relevant statutory requirements. The induction materials, including directors' manual and legal and regulatory update have been provided to the Directors upon appointment.

Directors should participate in appropriate continuous professional development and training courses to develop and refresh their knowledge and skills to ensure that their contribution to the Board remains informed and relevant. Internally-facilitated briefings for Directors will be arranged and reading material on relevant topics will be issued to Directors where appropriate.

The Directors have participated in the following trainings during the year ended 31 December 2022:

	Types of training
Executive Directors	
Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan	A, B
Ms. Choi Ching Jennifer	A, B
Ms. Lee Mei Chun	А, В
Independent Non-executive Directors	
Mr. Chin Kam Cheung	A, B
Mr. Lam Ka Tai	В
Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H.	A, B

Note:

Types of Training

- A: Attending training sessions, including but not limited to, briefings, seminars, conferences and workshops
- B: Reading relevant news alerts, newspapers, journals, magazines and relevant publications

#### **BOARD COMMITTEES AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE FUNCTIONS**

The Board has established four committees, namely, the audit committee, remuneration committee, nomination committee and risk management committee for overseeing particular aspects of the Company's affairs. All Board committees of the Company are established with defined written terms of reference. The terms of reference of the Board committees are posted on the Company's website and the Stock Exchange's website respectively and are available to the Shareholders upon request.

All or the majority of the members of the Board committees, except for the risk management committee, are independent non-executive Directors and the list of the chairman and members of each Board committee is set out under "Corporate Information" on page 3 of this annual report.

### **Audit Committee**

The Company established the audit committee (the "Audit Committee") on 19 December 2017 with written terms of reference in compliance with the CG Code. The main duties of the Audit Committee are to assist the Board in reviewing the financial information and reporting process, risk management and internal control systems, audit plan and relationship with external auditors, and arrangements to enable employees of the Company to raise, in confidence, concerns about possible improprieties in financial reporting, internal control, risk management or other matters of the Company.

The Audit Committee comprises three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Chin Kam Cheung, Mr. Lam Ka Tai and Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H. (including one independent non-executive Director who possesses the appropriate professional qualifications or accounting or related financial management expertise). Mr. Chin Kam Cheung has been appointed as the chairman of the Audit Committee.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Audit Committee held five meetings to assess the independence of the Company's auditor; to review the risk management and internal control systems, the Group's annual financial results and report for the year ended 31 December 2021, the Group's quarterly financial results and report for the three months ended 31 March 2022 and nine months ended 30 September 2022 respectively, and the Group's interim financial results and report for the six months ended 30 June 2022 before submission to the Board for approval.

The Audit Committee also met with the external auditors twice during the year ended 31 December 2022.

#### **Remuneration Committee**

The Company established the remuneration committee (the "Remuneration Committee") on 19 December 2017 with written terms of reference in compliance with the CG Code. The primary functions of the Remuneration Committee include making recommendations to the Board on the remuneration packages of individual executive Directors and senior management, reviewing and making recommendations to the Board on the Company's policy and structure for remuneration of all Directors and senior management and on the establishment of a formal and transparent procedure for developing policy on such remuneration and to ensure that no Director or any of his/her associates will participate in deciding his/her own remuneration.

The Remuneration Committee comprises three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Lam Ka Tai, Mr. Chin Kam Cheung and Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H.. Mr. Lam Ka Tai has been appointed as the chairman of the Remuneration Committee.

The Remuneration Committee shall report to the Board after each meeting of the Remuneration Committee.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Remuneration Committee held one meeting to review and recommend the remuneration of directors and senior management, and to recommend the 2022 salary adjustment rates for the Group's employees.

#### **Nomination Committee**

The Company established the nomination committee (the "Nomination Committee") on 19 December 2017 with written terms of reference in compliance with the CG Code. The principal duties of the Nomination Committee include reviewing the Board structure, size and composition, making recommendations to the Board on the appointment and succession planning of Directors, and assessing the independence of independent non-executive Directors.

The Nomination Committee comprises one executive Director, Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan, and two independent non-executive Directors, Mr. Lam Ka Tai and Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H.. Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan has been appointed as the chairman of the Nomination Committee.

In assessing the Board composition, the Nomination Committee would take into account various aspects set out in the Company's board diversity policy (the "Board Diversity Policy"), including but not limited to gender, cultural and educational background, ethnicity, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service. The Nomination Committee would discuss and agree on measurable objectives for achieving diversity on the Board, where necessary, and recommend them to the Board for adoption.

The Nomination Committee shall report to the Board after each meeting of the Nomination Committee.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Nomination Committee held one meeting to review the Board Diversity Policy and the independence of the independent non-executive Directors, and to consider and recommend to the Board on the re-election of Directors at the forthcoming AGM of the Company.

### **Risk Management Committee**

The Company established the risk management committee (the "**Risk Management Committee**") on 26 March 2020 with written terms of reference in compliance with the CG Code. The principal duties of the Risk Management Committee include assisting the Board in overseeing the risk management and internal control systems, and monitoring the establishment and reviewing of the overall risk management policies and procedures of the Group.

The Risk Management Committee comprises two executive Directors, Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan and Ms. Lee Mei Chun, and one independent non-executive Director, Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H. Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H. has been appointed as the chairman of the Risk Management Committee.

The Risk Management Committee shall report to the Board at regular intervals on the matters it has reviewed, make recommendations when requested or when the chairman of the Committee considers appropriate.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, no Risk Management Committee meeting was held and the Board had reviewed the risk management, internal control systems and the overall risk management policies and procedures of the Group.

### **Board Diversity Policy**

The Company has adopted the Board Diversity Policy on 19 December 2017 and subsequently revised by a Board resolution passed on 28 December 2018, which sets out the approach to achieve diversity of the Board. The Company recognizes and embraces the benefits of having a diverse Board and sees increasing diversity at the Board level as an essential element in maintaining the Company's competitive advantage.

Pursuant to the Board Diversity Policy, the Nomination Committee will review annually the structure, size and composition of the Board and where appropriate, make recommendations on changes to the Board to complement the Company's corporate strategy and to ensure that the Board maintains a balanced diverse profile. In relation to reviewing and assessing the Board composition, the Nomination Committee is committed to diversity at all levels and will consider a number of aspects, including but not limited to gender, age, cultural and educational background, professional qualifications, skills, knowledge and industry and regional experience.

The Company aims to maintain an appropriate balance of diversity perspectives that are relevant to the Company's business growth and is also committed to ensuring that recruitment and selection practices at all levels (from the Board downwards) are appropriately structured so that a diverse range of candidates are considered.

An analysis of the Board's current composition based on the measurable objectives is set out below:

#### Gender

Male: 4 Directors Female: 2 Directors

### Designation

Executive Directors: 3 Directors Independent Non-executive Directors: 3 Directors

### **Nationality**

Chinese: 6 Directors

#### **Age Group**

31–40: 1 Director 61–70: 5 Directors

### **Educational Background**

Account and Finance: 3 Directors Engineering: 1 Director Other: 2 Directors

### **Business Experience**

Accounting & Finance: 3 Directors Brokerage business: 3 Directors

The Nomination Committee and the Board are of the view that the current composition of the Board has achieved the objectives set in the Board Diversity Policy.

The Nomination Committee will review the Board Diversity Policy, as appropriate, to ensure its effectiveness.

### **Gender Diversity**

The Company values gender diversity across all levels of the Group. The following table sets out the gender ratio in the workforce of the Group, including the Board and senior management as at the date of this annual report:

	Female	Male
Board	33.33%	66.67%
Senior Management	0.00%	100.00%
Other employees	30.00%	70.00%
Overall workforce	31.25%	68.75%

The Board considers that the above current gender diversity is satisfactory.

Details of the gender ratio of the Group together with the relevant data can be found in the Environmental, Social and Governance Report in respect of the financial year ended 31 December 2022 (the "**ESG Report**") on the websites of the Stock Exchange (www.hkexnews.hk) and the Company (www.excalibur.com.hk) at the same time as this annual report is published.

### **Director Nomination Policy**

The Board has delegated its responsibilities and authority for selection and appointment of Directors to the Nomination Committee. The Company has adopted a director nomination policy (the "Director Nomination Policy") which sets out the selection criteria and process and the Board succession planning considerations in relation to nomination and appointment of Directors of the Company and aims to ensure that the Board has a balance of skills, experience and diversity of perspectives appropriate to the Company and the continuity of the Board and appropriate leadership at Board level.

The nomination process set out in the Director Nomination Policy is as follows:

### **Appointment of New Director**

- (i) The Nomination Committee and/or the Board may select candidates for directorship from various channels, including but not limited to internal promotion, re-designation, referral by other member of the management and external recruitment agents.
- (ii) The Nomination Committee and/or the Board should, upon receipt of the proposal on appointment of new director and the biographical information (or relevant details) of the candidate, evaluate such candidate based on the criteria as set out above to determine whether such candidate is qualified for directorship.
- (iii) If the process yields one or more desirable candidates, the Nomination Committee and/or the Board should rank them by order of preference based on the needs of the Company and reference check of each candidate (where applicable).
- (iv) The Nomination Committee should then recommend to the Board to appoint the appropriate candidate for directorship, as applicable.
- (v) For any person that is nominated by a shareholder for election as a director at the general meeting of the Company, the Nomination Committee and/or the Board should evaluate such candidate based on the criteria as set out above to determine whether such candidate is qualified for directorship.

Where appropriate, the Nomination Committee and/or the Board should make recommendation to shareholders in respect of the proposed election of director at the general meeting.

### **Re-election of Director at General Meeting**

- (i) The Nomination Committee and/or the Board should review the overall contribution and service to the Company of the retiring director and the level of participation and performance on the Board.
- (ii) The Nomination Committee and/or the Board should also review and determine whether the retiring director continues to meet the criteria as set out above.
- (iii) The Nomination Committee and/or the Board should then make recommendation to shareholders in respect of the proposed re-election of director at the general meeting.

Where the Board proposes a resolution to elect or re-elect a candidate as Director at the general meeting, the relevant information of the candidate will be disclosed in the circular to Shareholders and/or explanatory statement accompanying the notice of the relevant general meeting in accordance with the Listing Rules and/or applicable laws and regulations.

The Director Nomination Policy sets out the factors for assessing the suitability and the potential contribution to the Board of a proposed candidate, including but not limited to the following:

- Character and integrity;
- Qualifications including professional qualifications, skills, knowledge and experience that are relevant to the Company's business and corporate strategy;
- Diversity aspects under the Board Diversity Policy, including but not limited to gender, age, cultural and educational background, professional experience, skills, knowledge, length of service and industry and regional experience;
- Requirements of independent non-executive Directors on the Board and independence of the proposed independent nonexecutive Directors in accordance with the GEM Listing Rules; and
- Commitment in respect of available time and relevant interest to discharge duties as a member of the Board and/or Board committee(s) of the Company.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, there was no change in the composition of the Board.

The Nomination Committee will conduct regular review on the Director Nomination Policy, as appropriate, to ensure its effectiveness.

### **Corporate Governance Functions**

The Board is responsible for performing the functions set out in the code provision A.2.1 of the CG Code.

The Board reviewed the Company's corporate governance policies and practices, training and continuous professional development of Directors and senior management, the Company's policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, the compliance of the Required Standard of Dealings by Directors of securities transactions, as well as the Company's compliance with the CG Code and disclosure in this corporate governance report.

### REMUNERATION BANDS OF MEMBERS OF SENIOR MANAGEMENT

The remuneration bands of the members of senior management who are not Directors of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2022 are as follows:

Remuneration bands	Number of Individuals
HK\$ Nil to HK\$1,000,000	3

### ATTENDANCE RECORD OF DIRECTORS AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS

The attendance record of each Director at the Board and Board Committee meetings and the general meetings of the Company held during the year ended 31 December 2022 is set out in the table below:

	Attendance/Number of Meetings					
Name of Director	Board	Audit Committee	Remuneration Committee	Nomination Committee	Risk Management Committee	Annual General Meeting
Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan	6/6	N/A	N/A	1/1	N/A	1/1
Ms. Choi Ching Jennifer	6/6	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	1/1
Ms. Lee Mei Chun	6/6	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	1/1
Mr. Chin Kam Cheung	6/6	5/5	1/1	N/A	N/A	1/1
Mr. Lam Ka Tai	6/6	5/5	1/1	1/1	N/A	1/1
Mr. Siu Miu Man, M. H.	6/6	5/5	1/1	1/1	N/A	1/1

Six Board meetings were held during the year ended 31 December 2022.

Regular Board meetings should be held at least four times a year involving active participation, either in person or through electronic means of communication, of a majority of Directors.

Code provision C.2.7 of the CG Code states that the chairman of the Board should at least annually hold meetings with independent non-executive Directors without the presence of other Directors. Arrangements have been made for compliance with the code provision. Apart from regular Board meetings, the Chairman of the Board also held a meeting with the independent non-executive Directors without the presence of other Directors during the year ended 31 December 2022.

### **RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL**

The Board acknowledges its responsibility for the risk management and internal control systems and reviewing their effectiveness. The Company recognises the need for risk management in its strategic and operational planning, day-to-day management and decision making process and are committed to managing and minimising risks by identifying, analysing, evaluating and mitigating risk exposure that may impact the continued efficiency and effectiveness of the Company's operations or prevent it from achieving its business objectives.

The risk management objectives of the Company are to identify and effectively manage risks which the Group may face from time to time and to establish strong review and rectification processes and contingency procedures in order to prevent material financial and reputational losses and to ensure its ongoing business continuity and performance.

To identify, evaluate and manage risks arising from its operations, the Company has established a set of risk management policies and measures, including an established risk management team. Regular reviews and assessments will be conducted by the risk management team to manage and mitigate identified risks.

With a view to identifying, handling and disseminating inside information, procedures have been implemented by the Group to ensure that unauthorised access and use of information are strictly prohibited.

The Group is exposed to various types of risks for the year ended 31 December 2022. These risks are set out under "Risk Management" in the section headed "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Board, as supported by the Audit Committee, the compliance officers and the independent internal control consultant providing the internal audit function, reviewed the risk management and internal control systems, including the financial, operational and compliance controls, for the mentioned period, and considered that such systems are effective and adequate. The annual review also covered the financial reporting and staff qualifications, experiences and relevant resources.

The Company has in place the Whistleblowing Policy for employees of the Company and those who deal with the Company to raise concerns, in confidence and anonymity, with the Audit Committee about possible improprieties in any matters related to the Company.

The Company has also in place the Anti-Corruption Policy to safeguard against corruption and bribery within the Company. The Company has an internal reporting channel that is open and available for employees of the Company to report any suspected corruption and bribery. Employees can also make anonymous reports to the internal anti-corruption department, which is responsible for investigating the reported incidents and taking appropriate measures. The Company continues to carry out anti-corruption and anti-bribery activities to cultivate a culture of integrity, and actively organizes anti-corruption training and inspections to ensure the effectiveness of anti-corruption and anti-bribery.

### DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY IN RESPECT OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors acknowledge their responsibility for preparing the financial statements of the Company for the year ended 31 December 2022.

The Directors have prepared the financial statements in accordance with the Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Appropriate accounting policies have also been used and applied consistently except the adoption of revised standards, amendments to standards and interpretation.

Save as disclosed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements, the Directors are not aware of any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The report of the independent auditor of the Company about its reporting responsibilities on the financial statements is set out in the Independent Auditor's Report on pages 38 to 42 of this annual report.

### **AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION**

Asian Alliance (HK) CPA Limited ("Asian Alliance") is appointed as the external auditor of the Company.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the total fees paid/payable in respect of audit services and non-audit services provided by Asian Alliance and CCT & Partners CPA Limited are set out below:

Services rendered to the Company	Fees paid and payable HK\$
Audit services: 2022 annual audit	
– Asian Alliance	210,000
2022 statutory audit for subsidiaries of the Company	
– Asian Alliance	273,000
– CCT & Partners CPA Limited	35,000
Total	518,000

### **COMPANY SECRETARY**

The Board appointed Mr. Lo Wai Hang as the company secretary in compliance with the requirements of the GEM Listing Rules. Mr. Lo has confirmed that for the year ended 31 December 2022, he has taken no less than 15 hours of relevant professional training.

All Directors have access to the advice and services of the company secretary on corporate governance and board practices and matters.

### **SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS**

To safeguard Shareholders' interests and rights, a separate resolution is proposed for each substantially separate issue at Shareholders' meetings, including the election of individual Directors. All resolutions put forward at Shareholders' meetings of the Company will be voted on by poll pursuant to the GEM Listing Rules and poll results will be posted on the website of the Company and of the Stock Exchange after each Shareholders' meeting of the Company.

# Convening an Extraordinary General Meeting by Shareholders and Putting Forward Proposals at General Meetings

- Any one or more Shareholders holding, at the date of deposit of the requisition, not less than one-tenth of the paid up capital of
  the Company carrying the right of voting at general meetings of the Company (the "Eligible Shareholder(s)") shall at all times
  have the right, by written requisition to the Board or the Secretary of the Company, to require an extraordinary general meeting
  ("EGM") to be called by the Board for the transaction of any business specified in such requisition, including making proposals or
  moving a resolution at the EGM.
- Eligible Shareholders who wish to convene an EGM for the purpose of making proposals or moving a resolution at the EGM must deposit a written requisition (the "**Requisition**") signed by the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned to the principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong at Unit 3711, 37/F, West Tower, Shun Tak Centre, 168–200 Connaught Road Central, Sheung Wan, Hong Kong, for the attention of the Chairman of the Board.
- The Requisition must state clearly the name of the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned, his/her/their shareholding in the Company, the reason(s) to convene an EGM, the agenda proposed to be included, the details of the business(es) proposed to be transacted in the EGM, signed by the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned.
- The Company will check the Requisition and the identity and the shareholding of the Eligible Shareholders will be verified with the Company's branch share registrar. If the Requisition is found to be proper and in order, the Chairman of the Board will ask the Board to convene an EGM within 2 months and/or include the proposal or the resolution proposed by the Eligible Shareholder(s) at the EGM after the deposit of the Requisition. On the contrary, if the Requisition has been verified as not in order, the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned will be advised of this outcome and accordingly, the Board will not call for an EGM and/or include the proposal or the resolution proposed by the Eligible Shareholder(s) at the EGM.
- If within 21 days of the deposit of the Requisition the Board has not advised the Eligible Shareholder(s) of any outcome to the contrary and fails to proceed to convene such EGM, the Eligible Shareholder(s) himself/herself/themselves may do so in accordance with the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company, and all reasonable expenses incurred by the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned as a result of the failure of the Board shall be reimbursed to the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned by the Company.

### **Putting Forward Enquiries to the Board and Contact Details**

For putting forward any enquiries to the Board, Shareholders may send written enquiries to the Company. The Company will not normally deal with verbal or anonymous enquiries.

Shareholders may send their enquiries as mentioned above to the following:

Address: Unit 3711, 37/F, West Tower, Shun Tak Centre, 168–200 Connaught Road Central, Sheung Wan, Hong Kong

(For the attention of the Board of Directors)

Email: cs@excalibur.com.hk Fax: (852) 2526-0618

### **CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENTS**

The Company has not made any changes to its Articles during the year ended 31 December 2022. An up to date version of the Articles is also available on the Company's website and the Stock Exchange's website.

### SHAREHOLDERS' COMMUNICATION POLICY

The Company has in place a Shareholders' communication policy to ensure that Shareholders' views and concerns are appropriately addressed. The Board reviewed the implementation and effectiveness of the Shareholders' Communication Policy and the results were satisfactory.

#### **DIVIDEND POLICY**

The Company has adopted a dividend policy (the "**Dividend Policy**") on payment of dividends which sets out the principles and guidelines that the Company intends to apply in relation to the declaration, payment or distribution of dividends to the Shareholders. The Company do not have any pre-determined dividend payout ratio. According to the Dividend Policy, the Board has the discretion to declare and distribute dividends to the Shareholders subject to the Articles and all applicable laws and regulations and taking into account the relevant factors of the Company and its subsidiaries, including but not limited to financial results, cash flow situation, business conditions and strategies, interests of Shareholders and any other factors that the Board may consider relevant. The Board may propose and/or declare interim, final or special dividends and any distribution of net profits that the Board may deem appropriate, and while doing so, the Board should ensure that the Company maintains adequate cash reserves for meeting its working capital requirements and future growth as well as its shareholder value. Any final dividend for a financial year will be subject to the Shareholders' approval.

### **DIRECTORS' REPORT**

The board (the "Board") of directors (the "Directors") of Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited (the "Company") submit herewith their annual report of the Company together with the audited financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "Group") for the year ended 31 December 2022 (the "Year").

### PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS

The Company was incorporated in Cayman Islands and has its registered office at PO Box 1350, Clifton House, 75 Fort Street, Grand Cayman KY1-1108, Cayman Islands and principal place of business at Unit 3711, 37/F, West Tower, Shun Tak Centre, 168–200 Connaught Road Central, Sheung Wan, Hong Kong.

### **CORPORATE REORGANISATION**

The Company was incorporated in the Cayman Islands on 13 July 2016 as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law (2011 Revision) (as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands. The shares of the Company (the "Shares") have been listed on GEM of the Stock Exchange since 12 January 2018 (the "Listing Date").

In preparation of the listing of the Shares on GEM of the Stock Exchange, the Group underwent a group reorganisation ("**Reorganisation**"), details of which have been set out in the section headed "History, Reorganisation and Corporate Structure" in the Company's prospectus dated 29 December 2017.

#### PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES AND BUSINESS REVIEW

The principal activities of the Group are futures and options, stock options and securities broking, margin financing business and money lending business. Further discussion and analysis of these activities as required by Schedule 5 to the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, including a discussion of the principal risks and uncertainties facing by the Group and an indication of likely future developments in the Group's business, can be found in the section headed "Management Discussion and Analysis" set out on pages 8 to 13 of this annual report. This discussion forms part of this Directors' Report.

### **RESULTS**

The Group's loss for the Year and the state of affairs of the Company and the Group at that date are set out in the consolidated financial statements on pages 43 to 105.

### **DIVIDENDS**

The Board of the Company does not recommend the payment of a final dividend for the Year (2021: Nil).

### ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (THE "AGM") AND CLOSURE OF REGISTER OF MEMBERS

The forthcoming AGM of the Company will be held on Wednesday, 14 June 2023 at 3:00 p.m.. A notice convening the AGM will be published and despatched to the shareholders of the Company in due course.

The register of members of the Company will be closed from Friday, 9 June 2023 to Wednesday, 14 June 2023, both days inclusive, during which period no transfer of shares of the Company will be registered. For determining the entitlement of members of the Company to attend and vote at the AGM, all share transfer documents accompanied by the relevant share certificates must be lodged with the Company's branch share registrar in Hong Kong, Tricor Investor Services Limited at 17/F, Far East Finance Centre, 16 Harcourt Road, Hong Kong for registration not later than 4:30 p.m. on Thursday, 8 June 2023.

### **PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT**

Details of movements in the property and equipment of the Group are set out in Note 16 to the consolidated financial statements.

### **SHARE CAPITAL**

Details of the movements in share capital of the Company during the Year are set out in Note 31 to the consolidated financial statements. Details about the issue of shares are also set out in Note 31 to the financial statements.

### **PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF LISTED SECURITIES**

There was no purchase, sale or redemption of listed securities of the Company by the Company or any of its subsidiaries during the Year.

#### **RESERVES AND DISTRIBUTABILITY OF RESERVES**

Details of movements in the reserves of the Group during the Year are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity.

At 31 December 2022, the aggregate amount of reserves available for distribution to equity shareholders of the Company, as calculated under the provisions of Part 6 of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, was HK\$Nil (2021: approximately HK\$3,239,000).

### **PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS**

There is no provision for pre-emptive rights under the articles of association of the Company or the laws of the Cayman Islands.

#### **MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS**

During the Year, revenue attributable to the largest and 5 largest customers of the Group accounted for approximately 7.2% and 31.1% of the Group's total revenue for the Year, respectively.

The Group is a provider of financial services. In the opinion of the Directors, it is therefore of no value to disclose details of the Group's suppliers.

At no time during the Year have the Directors, their associates or any shareholder of the Company (which to the knowledge of the Directors owns more than 5% of the number of issued shares of the Company) had any interest in these major customers.

### **DIRECTORS**

The Directors of the Company during the Year and up to the date of this annual report are as follows:

#### **Executive Directors**

Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan *(Chairman and Chief Executive Officer)*Ms. Choi Ching Jennifer
Ms. Lee Mei Chun

### **Independent Non-executive Directors**

Mr. Chin Kam Cheung Mr. Lam Ka Tai Mr. Siu Miu Man, м.н.

In accordance with article 108(a) of the articles of association of the Company ("Articles"), at each AGM one-third of the Directors for the time being, or, if their number is not three or a multiple of three, then the number nearest to but not less than one-third, shall retire from office by rotation provided that every Director (including those appointed for a specific term) shall be subject to retirement by rotation at least once every three years. A retiring Director shall be eligible for re-election.

In accordance with article 112 of the Articles, any Director appointed by the Board to fill a casual vacancy shall hold office only until the first general meeting of the Company after his appointment and be subject to re-election at such general meeting. Any Director appointed by the Board as an addition to the existing Board shall hold office only until the next following AGM of the Company and shall then be eligible for re-election. Any Director appointed under this Article shall not be taken into account in determining the Directors or the number of Directors who are to retire by rotation at an AGM.

In accordance with the above provisions of the Articles, Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan and Mr. Chin Kam Cheung, shall retire at the forthcoming AGM and, being eligible, shall offer themselves for re-election at the AGM.

### **DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS**

Each of the executive Directors has entered into a service agreement with the Company for an initial term of three years commencing from the date of appointment, and will continue thereafter until terminated by not less than three months' prior notice in writing served by either party on the other.

Each of the independent non-executive Directors has entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for an initial term of three years commencing from the date of appointment, which may be terminated by not less than one month's prior notice in writing served by either party on the other.

None of the Directors proposed for re-election at the AGM has a service contract with the Company or any of its subsidiaries which is not determinable by the Group within one year without payment of compensation other than statutory compensation.

### **DIRECTORS' AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT'S BIOGRAPHIES**

Biographical details of the Directors and the senior management of the Group are set out on pages 5 to 7 of this annual report.

#### **EMOLUMENTS OF DIRECTORS AND FIVE HIGHEST PAID INDIVIDUALS**

Details of the emoluments of the Directors and the five highest paid individuals of the Group are set out in Notes 12 and 13 to the consolidated financial statements of this annual report.

### **DIRECTORS' RIGHT TO ACQUIRE SHARES**

Other than as disclosed in the paragraph headed "Share Option Scheme" in this annual report, at no time during the Year was the Company or any of its subsidiaries a party to any arrangement to enable the Directors or chief executive of the Company (including their spouses or children under 18 years of age) to have any right to subscribe for securities of the Company or any of its associated corporations as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance ("**SFO**") or to acquire benefits by means of acquisition of Shares in, or debentures of, the Company or any other body corporate.

### NON-COMPETITION UNDERTAKING BY THE CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS

Each of the controlling Shareholders, namely Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan and Mr. Chan Ying Leung (together the "Controlling Shareholders"), entered into the Deed of Non-competition in favour of the Company on 19 December 2017 (the "Deed of Non-competition"), details of which have been set out in the prospectus of the Company dated 29 December 2017.

The Company has received an annual confirmation from the Controlling Shareholders in respect of their compliance with the non-competition undertakings under the Deed of Non-competition throughout the Year. The independent non-executive Directors have also reviewed the compliance with the non-competition undertakings under the Deed of Non-competition by the Controlling Shareholders and confirmed that the Controlling Shareholders have not been in breach of the Deed of Non-competition for the Year.

### **DIRECTORS' INTEREST IN COMPETING BUSINESS**

During the Year, none of the Directors or the Controlling Shareholders or their respective close associates (as defined in the GEM Listing Rules) of the Company had an interest in a business which competed with or might compete with the business of the Group.

### **DIRECTORS' INTEREST IN CONTRACTS OF SIGNIFICANCE**

No Director had a material interest, either directly or indirectly, in any contract of significance to the business of the Group to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries was a party during the Year.

#### **MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS**

During the Year, the Company did not enter into or have any management and administration contracts in respect of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company.

#### PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISIONS

Under the articles of association of the Company, every Director shall be indemnified and secured harmless out of the assets of the Company from and against all actions, costs, charges, losses, damages and expenses incurred or sustained by him/her as a Director provided that this indemnity shall not extend to any matter in respect of any fraud or dishonesty attached to him/her. The Company has arranged appropriate insurance cover in respect of legal action against the Directors.

### **CONFIRMATION OF INDEPENDENCE**

The Company has received from each of the independent non-executive Directors an annual confirmation of independence pursuant to Rule 5.09 of the GEM Listing Rules and considers all the independent non-executive Directors to be independent.

# DIRECTORS' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES

As at 31 December 2022, the interests and short positions of the Directors and chief executive of the Company in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) which were required (i) to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions which they were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO); or (ii) to be entered into the register required to be kept therein, pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO; or (iii) to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Rule 5.46 of the GEM Listing Rules relating to the required standard of dealings by Directors were as follows:

### **Long Position in the Shares of the Company**

Name of Directors	Capacity/Nature of interest	Number of shares held	Approximate percentage of issued share capital of the Company
Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan (Notes 3 and 4)	Beneficial owner; interest held jointly with another person	559,504,000 (L)	69.94%

#### Notes:

- (1) The letter "L" denotes long position of shares.
- (2) The total number of the issued shares of the Company as at the date of this report was 800,000,000.
- (3) On 27 October 2017, the Controlling Shareholders, namely Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan and Mr. Chan Ying Leung, entered into the Concert Parties Confirmatory Deed to acknowledge and confirm, amongst other things, that they are parties acting in concert in respect of each of the members of the Company. As such, pursuant to the parties acting in concert arrangement, each of the Controlling Shareholders is deemed to be interested in 69.94% of the issued share capital of the Company.
- (4) 559,504,000 shares in which Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan is interested consist of (i) 271,504,060 shares held by him; and (ii) 287,999,940 shares in which Mr. Chan Ying Leung is deemed to be interested as a result of being a party acting-in-concert with Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2022, none of the Directors and chief executive of the Company has any interests or short positions in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) which were required (i) to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and/or short positions which they were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO); or (ii) to be entered into the register required to be kept therein, pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO; or (iii) to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Rule 5.46 of the GEM Listing Rules relating to the required standard of dealings by directors.

### **EQUITY-LINKED AGREEMENTS**

Save for the share option scheme as set out in this annual report, no equity-linked agreements were entered into by the Group, or existed during the Year.

### **SHARE OPTION SCHEME**

The Company has adopted a share option scheme on 19 December 2017 (the "**Scheme**") as approved by a written resolution of all Shareholders passed on 19 December 2017. Details of the Scheme are as follows:

1.	Purpose of the Scheme	As incentives or rewards for employees' contributions to the Group
2.	Eligible participants to the Scheme	Any full-time or part-time employee of the Company and its subsidiaries, including any executive Directors, non-executive Directors and independent non-executive Directors, advisers, consultants of the Company or any of its subsidiaries
3.	Total number of shares available for issue under the Scheme and percentage to the issued shares as at the date of this annual report	80,000,000 shares, represents 10% of shares in issue as at the Listing Date
4.	Maximum entitlement of each participant under the Scheme	1% of shares in issue from time to time in any 12-month period
5.	The period within which the shares must be taken up under an option	To be determined by the Board on the date of grant
6.	The minimum period for which an option must be held before it can be exercised	To be determined by the Board on the date of grant
7.	The amount payable on application or acceptance of the option and the period within which payments or calls must be made	HK\$1.00 or such other nominal sum in any currency as the Board may determine
8.	The basis of determining the exercise price	Highest of (i) the closing price of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheet on the date of grant of the option, which must be a trading day; (ii) the average closing price of the shares as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotations sheets for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of grant of the option; and (iii) the nominal value of a share
9.	The remaining life of the Scheme	The Scheme shall be valid and effective for a period of ten years commencing on the adoption date of the Scheme which is 19 December 2017

No share option has been granted under the Scheme since its adoption and up to the date of this annual report.

# SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' AND OTHER PERSONS' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES

So far as known to the Directors, as at 31 December 2022, the following persons had or were deemed to have interests in shares or underlying shares which were recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of the SFO, or which would fall to be disclosed under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO and the GEM Listing Rules.

### Long Position in the Shares and underlying Shares of the Company

Name of shareholders	Capacity/Nature of interest	Number of shares held	Approximate percentage of issued share capital of the Company
Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan (Notes 3 and 4)	Beneficial owner; interest held jointly with another person	559,504,000 (L)	69.94%
Mr. Chan Ying Leung (Notes 3 and 5)	Beneficial owner; interest held jointly with another person	559,504,000 (L)	69.94%

#### Notes:

- (1) The letter "L" denotes long position of shares.
- (2) The total number of the issued shares of the Company as at the date of this report was 800,000,000.
- (3) On 27 October 2017, the Controlling Shareholders, namely Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan and Mr. Chan Ying Leung, entered into the Concert Parties Confirmatory Deed to acknowledge and confirm, amongst other things, that they are parties acting in concert in respect of each of the members of the Company. As such, pursuant to the parties acting in concert arrangement, each of the Controlling Shareholders is deemed to be interested in 69.94% of the issued share capital of the Company.
- (4) 559,504,000 shares in which Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan is interested consist of (i) 271,504,060 shares held by him; and (ii) 287,999,940 shares in which Mr. Chan Ying Leung is deemed to be interested as a result of being a party acting-in-concert with Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan.
- (5) 559,504,000 shares in which Mr. Chan Ying Leung is interested consist of (i) 287,999,940 shares held by him; and (ii) 271,504,060 shares in which Mr. Poon Kwok Wah Allan is deemed to be interested as a result of being a party acting-in-concert with Mr. Chan Ying Leung.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2022, the Company has not been notified by any person (other than the Directors or chief executive of the Company) who had interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company as recorded in the register required to be kept pursuant to Section 336 of the SFO, or which would fall to be disclosed under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO and the GEM Listing Rules.

# **DIRECTORS' REPORT** (continued)

#### **SEGMENT INFORMATION**

The segment information of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2022 is set out in Note 5 to the consolidated financial statements on pages 71 to 73.

#### **RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS**

The related party transactions are set out in Note 37 to the consolidated financial statements. The related party transactions are either connected transactions or continuing connected transactions fully exempt from the reporting, annual review, announcement and independent shareholders' approval requirements under Chapter 20 of the GEM Listing Rules.

#### SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of the Directors of the Company, the Company has maintained the prescribed public float under Rule 11.23(7) of the GEM Listing Rules during the year ended 31 December 2022 and up to the date of this annual report.

#### **CORPORATE GOVERNANCE**

Principal corporate governance practices adopted by the Company are set out in the "Corporate Governance Report" section on pages 14 to 28 of this annual report.

### **COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS**

To the best of the Directors' knowledge, information and belief, having made all reasonable enquiries, the Group has complied in material respects with the relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the business and operation of the Group during the Year.

## **RETIREMENT SCHEMES**

The Group has a Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes for all employees. The employer's retirement benefit costs charged to the profit or loss for the Year are set out in Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements.

### **FIVE-YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY**

A summary of the results and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years is set out on page 106 of this annual report. This summary does not form part of the audited consolidated financial statements.

# **DIRECTORS' REPORT** (continued)

### **REVENUE FROM RELATED PERSONS**

The amounts of revenue generated from related persons for the Year are as follows:

	<b>Revenue in 2022</b> HK\$'000
Mr. Chan Ying Leung (Note 1)	Nil
Self-employed Accounts Executive (" <b>AE</b> ") (own accounts) (Note 2)	1
Self-employed AE (sub-accounts) (Note 2)	52
Staff dealing (Note 2)	4
Mr. Lui Shing Yiu, Dominic (Note 3)	59
Mr. Lin Ke (Note 3)	Nil
Mr. Lau Kwok Ming, Farther (Note 4)	Nil
Notes:	
(1) Mr. Chan Ying Leung is defined as connected person under Chapter 20 of GEM Listing Rules as he was an executive Director	or (retired on 10 June 2021) and

- (1) Mr. Chan Ying Leung is defined as connected person under Chapter 20 of GEM Listing Rules as he was an executive Director (retired on 10 June 2021) and a Controlling Shareholder of the Company.
- (2) Self-employed AEs and staff are defined as related persons as they are employed by the Group.
- (3) Mr. Lui Shing Yiu, Dominic and Mr. Lin Ke are defined as related persons of the Group as they were closely related to one of the major suppliers historically.
- (4) Mr. Lau Kwok Ming, Farther is defined as related person of the Group as he was previously employed by the Group.

#### **REVIEW OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION**

The Audit Committee comprises three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Chin Kam Cheung (chairman of the Audit Committee), Mr. Lam Ka Tai and Mr. Siu Miu Man, M.H.. The Audit Committee has reviewed with the management the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Group and discussed the internal controls and financial reporting matters including the review of the audited consolidated financial statements and annual results of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2022.

### **AUDITORS**

Asian Alliance, retire and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-appointment. A resolution for the re-appointment of Asian Alliance as auditor of the Company is to be proposed at the forthcoming AGM.

By order of the board

# **Poon Kwok Wah Allan**

Executive Director and Chief Executive Officer Hong Kong, 22 March 2023

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT



# TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF EXCALIBUR GLOBAL FINANCIAL HOLDINGS LIMITED

(incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

### **OPINION**

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Group") set out on pages 43 to 105, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2022, the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2022, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("HKFRSs") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

#### **BASIS FOR OPINION**

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("**HKSAs**") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements* section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants* (the "**Code**"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

### MATERIAL UNCERTAINTY RELATED TO GOING CONCERN

We draw attention to Note 3.1 to the consolidated financial statements, which indicates that the Group incurred a net loss attributable to the owners of the Company of approximately HK\$12,740,000 and had approximately HK\$36,770,000 net cash used in operating activities for the year ended 31 December 2022. In addition, the Group had net liabilities of approximately HK\$1,256,000 as at 31 December 2022. As at the same date, the Group's total borrowings amounted to approximately HK\$49,400,000, while its cash and cash equivalents amounted to approximately HK\$5,861,000 only. These events or conditions, along with other matters as set forth in Note 3.1 to the consolidated financial statements, indicate that a material uncertainty exists that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. Our opinion is not modified in respect of this matter.

# **KEY AUDIT MATTERS**

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. In addition to the matter described in the *Material Uncertainty Related to Going Concern* section, we have determined the matters described below to be the key audit matters to be communicated in our report.

## **KEY AUDIT MATTERS** (continued)

### **Key Audit Matter**

### Recognition of brokerage commission income

As disclosed in Note 6 to the consolidated financial statements, the brokerage commission income amounted to approximately HK\$3,639,000 was included in the Group's consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year ended 31 December 2022.

Brokerage commission income represented 52% of the total income of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2022.

Brokerage commission income arising from futures, options, stock options and securities broking is recognised on a trade date basis.

We identified the recognition of brokerage commission income as a key audit matter because revenue is one of the key performance indicators of the Group and therefore there is an inherent risk that revenue could be subject to manipulation to meet specific targets or expectations.

### How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Our audit procedures to assess the recognition of brokerage commission income included the following:

- assessing the design, implementation and operating effectiveness of key internal controls relating to revenue recognition;
- reading customer service agreements, on a sample basis, and considering the Group's revenue recognition policies with reference to the terms of the customer service agreements and the requirements of the prevailing accounting standards;
- forming an expectation of brokerage commission income, on a sample basis, for the current year with reference to trading volumes and commission rates and comparing our expectations with the actual brokerage commission income recognised for the year and investigating any significant differences between our expectation and the actual amounts recorded by the Group;
- agreeing, on a sample basis, brokerage commission income recognised to statements issued by the brokers or the exchanges; and
- obtaining confirmations, on a sample basis, on brokerage commission income received from customers and comparing the results with the brokerage commission income recorded by the Group.

#### **KEY AUDIT MATTERS** (continued)

### **Key Audit Matter**

#### Impairment assessment on loan and interest receivables

As disclosed in Note 23 to the consolidated financial statements, as at 31 December 2022, the Group's gross loan and interests receivables amounted to approximately HK\$29,254,000, and an allowance for credit loss of loan and interests receivables of approximately HK\$1,441,000 were included in the Group's consolidated statement of financial position.

The impairment loss on loan and interest receivables amounted to approximately HK\$1,441,000 was included in the Group's consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year ended 31 December 2022.

The allowance for credit loss of loan and interest receivables represents the management's best estimates at the end of the reporting period of expected credit losses under *Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standard 9: Financial Instruments'* expected credit losses models.

Management assesses whether the credit risk of loan and interest receivables has increased significantly since their initial recognition, and apply a three-stage impairment model to calculate their expected credit losses.

The measurement models of expected credit losses involves significant management judgement and assumptions, primarily including the following:

- selection of appropriate model and determination of relevant key measurement parameters, including probability of default, loss given default and exposure at default;
- criteria for determining whether or not there was a significant increase in credit risk or a default; and
- economic indicator for forward-looking measurement, and the application of economic scenarios and weightings.

We identified impairment assessment on loan and interest receivables as a key audit matter because of its significance to the consolidated financial statements and the significant estimates and judgement involved in determining the expected credit losses allowance on the loan and interest receivables.

### How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Our audit procedures in relation to management's assessment on allowance for credit loss of loan and interest receivables included the following:

- understood and tested the key control procedures performed by management, including its procedures on periodic review on overdue receivables and the assessment of expected credit losses allowance on the loan and interest receivables:
- understood and evaluated the modelling methodologies for expected credit losses measurement, assessed the reasonableness of the model selection and key measurement parameters determination;
- for the historical information, discussed with management to understand the management's identification of significant increase in credit risk, defaults and credit-impaired loans, corroborated management's explanation with supporting evidence;
- for forward-looking measurement, we assessed the reasonableness of economic indicator selection, economic scenarios and weightings application, assessed the reasonableness of the estimation by comparing with industry data; and
- checked major data inputs used in the expected credit losses models on sample basis to the Group's record.

#### **OTHER INFORMATION**

The directors of the Company are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

# RESPONSIBILITIES OF DIRECTORS AND THOSE CHARGED WITH GOVERNANCE FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors of the Company are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors of the Company determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors of the Company are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors of the Company either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

#### **AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with our agreed terms of engagement, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report.

Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.

# **AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS** (continued)

- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

# Asian Alliance (HK) CPA Limited

Certified Public Accountants (Practising)

**Chung Chi Chiu** 

Practising Certificate Number: P06610

8/F, Catic Plaza 8 Causeway Road Causeway Bay Hong Kong

22 March 2023

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 31 December 2022

	Notes	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Revenue Contracts with customers Interest under effective interest method	6	3,639 3,383	6,416 187
		7,022	6,603
Other income, net	7	773	318
Impairment losses	8	(3,813)	(3,573)
Salaries and other benefits	11	(6,125)	(7,574)
Other operating and administrative expenses		(10,160)	(17,927)
Finance costs	9	(2,081)	(916)
Loss before tax		(14,384)	(23,069)
Income tax credit	10	1,644	2,902
Loss and total comprehensive expense attributable to owners of the Company for the year	11	(12,740)	(20,167)
Loss per share Basic (cents) Diluted (cents)	15	(1.59) N/A	(2.52) N/A

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

At 31 December 2022

NON-CURRENT ASSETS   Property and equipment   16			2022	2021
Property and equipment   16		Notes	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
CURRENT ASSETS	Property and equipment Right-of-use assets Intangible assets Statutory deposits Deferred tax assets	17 18 20 30	- 5,042 9,406	2,807 526 5,032
Accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business       21       16,766       22,970         Prepayments and other receivables       23       26,263       1-70         Loan and interest receivables       23       26,263       1-7         Cash and cash equivalents       24       5,861       5,637         CURRENT LIABILITIES         Accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business       25       11,834       18,992         Other payables and accruals       26       2,036       1,430         Lease liabilities       27       1,937       1,933         Bank borrowing       28       9,400       -         Tax payables       167       -         TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES       24,586       8,179         NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES       40,758       24,532         NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES       27       2,014       3,648         Bank borrowing       28       -       9,400         Notes payables       29       40,000       -         Lease liabilities       27       2,014       3,648         Bank borrowing       28       -       9,400         Notes payables       29			16,172	16,353
CURRENT LIABILITIES         Accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business       25       11,834       18,992         Other payables and accruals       26       2,036       1,430         Lease liabilities       27       1,937       1,953         Bank borrowing       28       9,400       -         Tax payables       167       -         Expansion of the payables         NET CURRENT ASSETS       24,586       8,179         TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES       40,758       24,532         NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES       27       2,014       3,648         Bank borrowing       28       -       9,400         Notes payables       29       40,000       -         A 1,048         NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS       (1,256)       11,484         CAPITAL AND RESERVES         Share capital       31       8,000       8,000         Reserves       (9,256)       3,484	Accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business Prepayments and other receivables Loan and interest receivables	22 23	1,070 26,263	1,947 -
Accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business Other payables and accruals       25       11,834       18,992         Other payables and accruals       26       2,036       1,430         Lease liabilities       27       1,937       1,953         Bank borrowing       28       9,400       -         Tax payables       167       -         Expanding the payables       25,374       22,375         NET CURRENT ASSETS       24,586       8,179         TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES       40,758       24,532         NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES       27       2,014       3,648         Bank borrowing       28       -       9,400         Notes payables       29       40,000       -         42,014       13,048         NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS       (1,256)       11,484         CAPITAL AND RESERVES         Share capital       31       8,000       8,000         Reserves       (9,256)       3,484			49,960	30,554
NET CURRENT ASSETS         24,586         8,179           TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES         40,758         24,532           NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         27         2,014         3,648           Bank borrowing         28         -         9,400           Notes payables         29         40,000         -           NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS         (1,256)         11,484           CAPITAL AND RESERVES         31         8,000         8,000           Reserves         (9,256)         3,484	Accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business Other payables and accruals Lease liabilities Bank borrowing	26 27	2,036 1,937 9,400	1,430
TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES           NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         27         2,014         3,648           Bank borrowing         28         -         9,400           Notes payables         29         40,000         -           NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS         (1,256)         11,484           CAPITAL AND RESERVES         31         8,000         8,000           Reserves         (9,256)         3,484			25,374	22,375
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         Lease liabilities       27       2,014       3,648         Bank borrowing       28       -       9,400         Notes payables       29       40,000       -         NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS         CAPITAL AND RESERVES         Share capital Reserves       31       8,000       8,000         Reserves       (9,256)       3,484	NET CURRENT ASSETS		24,586	8,179
Lease liabilities       27       2,014       3,648         Bank borrowing       28       -       9,400         Notes payables       29       40,000       -         NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS         CAPITAL AND RESERVES         Share capital Reserves       31       8,000       8,000         Reserves       (9,256)       3,484	TOTAL ASSETS LESS CURRENT LIABILITIES		40,758	24,532
NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS       (1,256)       11,484         CAPITAL AND RESERVES       31       8,000       8,000         Share capital Reserves       (9,256)       3,484	Lease liabilities Bank borrowing	28	-	
CAPITAL AND RESERVES         31         8,000         8,000           Share capital Reserves         (9,256)         3,484			42,014	13,048
Share capital       31       8,000       8,000         Reserves       (9,256)       3,484	NET (LIABILITIES) ASSETS		(1,256)	11,484
<b>TOTAL (DEFICIT) EQUITY</b> (1.256) 11.484	Share capital	31		
	TOTAL (DEFICIT) EQUITY		(1,256)	11,484

The consolidated financial statements on pages 43 to 105 were approved and authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 22 March 2023 and are signed on its behalf by:

Poon Kwok Wah, Allan

Director

Choi Ching, Jennifer

Director

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

For the year ended 31 December 2022

	Attributable to owners of the Company				
	Share capital HK\$'000	Share premium HK\$'000	Other reserves HK\$'000 (Note b)	Accumulated losses HK\$'000 (Note a)	Total equity (deficit) HK\$'000
At 1 January 2021	8,000	68,009	(2,799)	(41,559)	31,651
Loss and total comprehensive expense for the year		_	-	(20,167)	(20,167)
At 31 December 2021	8,000	68,009	(2,799)	(61,726)	11,484
Loss and total comprehensive expense for the year	_	-	-	(12,740)	(12,740)
At 31 December 2022	8,000	68,009	(2,799)	(74,466)	(1,256)

#### Notes:

- (a) Within accumulated losses, a gain on bargain purchase of HK\$9,223,000 was recognised as a result of the acquisition of 80% shares of New Century Excalibur Holdings Limited ("**New Century**") on 19 October 2012.
- (b) On 9 July 2015, the Group further acquired 16% of the issued share capital of New Century, at a consideration of HK\$4,000,000, resulting in a gain of HK\$2,062,000 recognised in other reserves.

On 12 October 2017, the Group further acquired the 4.00002% of New Century. New Century then became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Group. The non-controlling interest of HK\$1,139,000 as at that date was transferred to other reserves.

# **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS**

For the year ended 31 December 2022

	2022	2021
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Loss before tax	(14,384)	(23,069)
Adjustments for:		
Finance costs	2,081	916
Interest income Gain from changes in fair value of financial assets at fair value through	(28)	_
profit or loss	_	(4)
Depreciation of plant and equipment	153	439
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	1,186	4,010
Loss on written-off of property and equipment Impairment losses on:	-	7
<ul> <li>Property and equipment/right-of-use asset/intangible assets</li> </ul>	2,372	3,573
– Loan and interest receivables	1,441	_
Gain on lease modification	-	(194)
Foreign exchange loss	74	118
Operating cash flows before movements in working capital	(7,105)	(14.204)
Increase in statutory deposits	(10)	(26)
Decrease in accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business	6,052	8,266
Decrease (increase) in prepayment, deposits and other receivables	877	(523)
Increase in loan and interest receivables	(29,254)	(11.207)
Decrease in accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business (Decrease) increase in other payables and accruals	(6,836) (494)	(11,307) 219
(Decrease) increase in other payables and accidans	(454)	219
NET CASH USED IN OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(36,770)	(17,575)
INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Interest received	28	_
Purchase of property and equipment	(36)	(771)
Proceed from disposal of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	_	15
NET CASH USED IN INVESTING ACTIVITIES	(8)	(756)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Interest paid	(564)	(217)
Proceed from issue of notes	40,000	-
Borrowing raised Repayment of lease liabilities	(2.190)	9,400 (4,433)
nepayment of lease habilities	(2,190)	(4,433)
NET CASH FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES	37,246	4,750
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	468	(13,581)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE BEGINNING OF THE YEAR	5,637	19,559
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes	(244)	(341)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE END OF THE YEAR,		
represented by bank balances and cash	5,861	5,637

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 1. GENERAL INFORMATION

Amendments to HKFRSs

consolidated financial statements.

Excalibur Global Financial Holdings Limited ("**the Company**") was incorporated in Cayman Islands on 13 July 2016 as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law (2011 Revision) (as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands. Its ultimate controlling parties are Mr. Poon Kwok Wah, Allan, who is also the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and Mr. Chan Ying Leung, the former executive director of the Company. The addresses of the registered office and principal place of business of the Company are disclosed in the corporate information section to the annual report.

The Company and its subsidiaries (together, "**the Group**") mainly provides brokerage services for futures, securities and options traded on the exchanges in Hong Kong, the United States, Japan, Singapore and the United Kingdom. The Group also provides margin financing business for the year. During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Group commenced the money lending business in Hong Kong.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars ("**HK\$**"), which is also the functional currency of the Company.

# 2. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs")

## Amendments to HKFRSs that are mandatorily effective for the current year

In the current year, the Group has applied the following amendments to HKFRSs issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("**HKICPA**") for the first time, which are mandatorily effective for the Group's annual period beginning on 1 January 2022 for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements:

Amendments to HKFRS 3 Reference to the Conceptual Framework

Amendment to HKFRS 16 COVID-19-Related Rent Concessions beyond 30 June 2021

Amendments to HKAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment – Proceeds before Intended Use

Amendments to HKAS 37 Onerous Contracts – Cost of Fulfilling a Contract

Except as described below, the application of the amendments to HKFRSs in the current year has had no material impact on the Group's financial positions and performance for the current and prior years and/or on the disclosures set out in these

Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2018–2020

# 2.1 Impacts on application of Amendments to HKFRS 3 Reference to the Conceptual Framework

The Group has applied the amendments to business combinations for which the acquisition date was on or after 1 January 2022. The amendments update a reference in HKFRS 3 Business Combinations so that it refers to the Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting 2018 issued in June 2018 (the "Conceptual Framework") instead of Framework for the Preparation and Presentation of Financial Statements (replaced by the Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting 2010 issued in October 2010), add a requirement that, for transactions and events within the scope of HKAS 37 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets or HK (IFRIC)-Int 21 Levies, an acquirer applies HKAS 37 or HK (IFRIC)-Int 21 instead of the Conceptual Framework to identify the liabilities it has assumed in a business combination and add an explicit statement that an acquirer does not recognise contingent assets acquired in a business combination.

The application of the amendments in the current year has had no impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 2. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs") (continued)

## 2.2 Impacts on application of Amendments to HKFRSs Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2018 – 2020

The Group has applied the amendments for the first time in the current year. The annual improvements make amendments to the following standards:

#### **HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments**

The amendment clarifies that for the purpose of assessing whether modification of terms of original financial liability constitutes substantial modification under the "10 per cent" test, a borrower includes only fees paid or received between the borrower and the lender, including fees paid or received by either the borrower or the lender on the other's behalf.

In accordance with the transitional provisions, the Group applies the amendment to financial liabilities that are modified or exchanged as at the date of initial application, 1 January 2022.

#### **HKFRS 16 Leases**

The amendment to Illustrative Example 13 accompanying HKFRS 16 removes from the example the illustration of reimbursement relating to leasehold improvements by the lessor in order to remove any potential confusion.

The application of the amendments in the current year has had no impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements.

### New and amendments to HKFRSs in issue but not yet effective

The Group has not early applied the following new and amendments to HKFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective:

HKFRS 17 (including the October 2020 and February 2022 Amendments to HKFRS 17) Amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28

Amendments to HKFRS 16

Amendments to HKAS 1

Amendments to HKAS 1 Amendments to HKAS 1 and HKFRS Practice Statement 2 Amendments to HKAS 8

Amendments to HKAS 12

Insurance Contracts<sup>1</sup>

Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture<sup>2</sup>

Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback<sup>3</sup>

Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current and related amendments to Hong Kong Interpretation 5 (2020)<sup>1</sup>

Non-current Liabilities with Covenants (2022)<sup>3</sup>

Disclosure of Accounting Policies<sup>1</sup>

Definition of Accounting Estimates<sup>1</sup>

Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a Single

- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023.
- <sup>2</sup> Effective for annual periods beginning on or after a date to be determined.
- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024.

Except for the new and amendments to HKFRSs mentioned below, the directors of the Company (the "**Directors**") anticipate that the application of all other new and amendments to HKFRSs will have no material impact on the consolidated financial statements in the foreseeable future.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 2. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs") (continued)

### New and amendments to HKFRSs in issue but not yet effective (continued)

Amendments to HKAS 1 Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current and related amendments to Hong Kong Interpretation 5 (2020)

The amendments provide clarification and additional guidance on the assessment of right to defer settlement for at least twelve months from reporting date for classification of liabilities as current or non-current, which:

- specify that the classification of liabilities as current or non-current should be based on rights that are in existence at the end of the reporting period. Specifically, the amendments clarify that:
  - (i) the classification should not be affected by management intentions or expectations to settle the liability within 12 months: and
  - (ii) if the right is conditional on the compliance with covenants, the right exists if the conditions are met at the end of the reporting period, even if the lender does not test compliance until a later date; and
- clarify that if a liability has terms that could, at the option of the counterparty, result in its settlement by the transfer of the entity's own equity instruments, these terms do not affect its classification as current or non-current only if the entity recognises the option separately as an equity instrument applying HKAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation.

In addition, Hong Kong Interpretation 5 was revised as a consequence of the Amendments to HKAS 1 to align the corresponding wordings with no change in conclusion.

Based on the Group's outstanding liabilities as at 31 December 2022, the application of the amendments will not result in reclassification of the Group's liabilities.

## Amendments to HKAS 1 Non-current Liabilities with Covenants (2022) ("the 2022 Amendments")

The 2022 Amendments modify the requirements introduced by the amendments to HKAS 1 issued in 2020, Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current ("the 2020 Amendment") on how an entity classifies debt and other financial liabilities with covenants as current or non-current. The amendments specify that only covenants with which the entity is required to comply with on or before the end of the reporting period affect the entity's right to defer settlement of a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting date. Covenants which are required to comply with only after the reporting period do not affect whether that right exists at the end of the reporting period.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs") (continued)

## New and amendments to HKFRSs in issue but not yet effective (continued)

#### Amendments to HKAS 1 Non-current Liabilities with Covenants (2022) ("the 2022 Amendments") (continued)

The amendments also specify the disclosure requirements about information that enables users of financial statements to understand the risk that the liabilities could become repayable within twelve months after the reporting period, if the entity classify liabilities arising from loan arrangements as non-current when the entity's right to defer settlement of those liabilities is subject to the entity complying with covenants within twelve months after the reporting period.

The amendments also defer the effective date of the 2020 Amendments to annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024. The amendments, together with the 2020 Amendments, are effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after 1 January 2024, with early application permitted. If an entity applies the 2020 amendments for an earlier period after the issue of the 2022 Amendments, the entity should also apply the 2022 Amendments for that period.

Based on the Group's outstanding liabilities as at 31 December 2022, the application of the amendments will not result in reclassification of the Group's liabilities.

#### Amendments to HKAS 1 and HKFRS Practice Statement 2 Disclosure of Accounting Policies

HKAS 1 is amended to replace all instances of the term "significant accounting policies" with "material accounting policy information". Accounting policy information is material if, when considered together with other information included in an entity's financial statements, it can reasonably be expected to influence decisions that the primary users of general purpose financial statements make on the basis of those financial statements.

The amendments also clarify that accounting policy information may be material because of the nature of the related transactions, other events or conditions, even if the amounts are immaterial. However, not all accounting policy information relating to material transactions, other events or conditions is itself material. If an entity chooses to disclose immaterial accounting policy information, such information must not obscure material accounting policy information.

HKFRS Practice Statement 2 *Making Materiality Judgements* (the "**Practice Statement**") is also amended to illustrate how an entity applies the "four-step materiality process" to accounting policy disclosures and to judge whether information about an accounting policy is material to its financial statements. Guidance and examples are added to the Practice Statement.

The application of the amendments is not expected to have significant impact on the financial position or performance of the Group but may affect the disclosures of the Group's significant accounting policies. The impacts of application, if any, will be disclosed in the Group's future consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 2. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs")(continued)

# New and amendments to HKFRSs in issue but not yet effective (continued)

## Amendments to HKAS 8 Definition of Accounting Estimates

The amendments define accounting estimates as "monetary amounts in financial statements that are subject to measurement uncertainty". An accounting policy may require items in financial statements to be measured in a way that involves measurement uncertainty – that is, the accounting policy may require such items to be measured at monetary amounts that cannot be observed directly and must instead be estimated. In such a case, an entity develops an accounting estimate to achieve the objective set out by the accounting policy. Developing accounting estimates involves the use of judgements or assumptions based on the latest available, reliable information.

In addition, the concept of changes in accounting estimates in HKAS 8 is retained with additional clarifications.

The application of the amendments is not expected to have significant impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

## 3.1 Basic of preparation of consolidated financial statements

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA. For the purpose of preparation of the consolidated financial statements, information is considered material if such information is reasonably expected to influence decisions made by the primary users. In addition, the consolidated financial statements include applicable disclosures required by the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on GEM of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "GEM Listing Rules") and by the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance ("CO").

As stated in the consolidated financial statements, the Group reported a net loss attributable to the owners of the Company of approximately HK\$12,740,000 and had approximately HK\$36,770,000 net cash used in operating activities for the year ended 31 December 2022. In addition, the Group had net liabilities of approximately HK\$1,256,000 as at 31 December 2022. As at the same date, the Group's total borrowings amounted to approximately HK\$49,400,000, while its cash and cash equivalents amounted to approximately HK\$5,861,000 only. Notwithstanding the above, the consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis as the Directors have given careful consideration to the impact of the current and anticipated future liquidity of the Group and are satisfied that:

- (1) The Group will continue to explore other business opportunities in the coming year, for example, acting as placing agents and looking for other institutional clients as our distribution channels for Hong Kong and global futures products. In 2023, after the border between Hong Kong and the People's Republic of China (the "PRC") was reopened, potential customers from the PRC could finally come to Hong Kong in person and open trading accounts with the Group. The management expected that the business performance of the Group will improve in 2023.
- (2) The Directors will negotiate with the bank to extend the loan facility in order to maintain stable resource available for the sustainable operation of the Group. Ms. Choi Ching, Jennifer ("**Ms. Choi**") is willing to undertake the loan facility by pledging the stock in her securities account that is held under her related company.
- (3) The Group has been actively monitoring its loan and interest receivables to ensure their collectability upon their maturity. The Group will retain sufficient fund within the Group in order to alleviate the Group's liquidity pressure.

Through continuing the abovementioned business strategies, the Directors believe that the Group would be able to meet its financial obligations and fulfill its operational needs while obtaining additional financing resources in pursuing other businesses.

The Directors are of the opinion that the Group will be able to have sufficient working capital to finance its operations and to meet its financial obligations as and when they fall due for a period of not less than the next twelve months from 31 December 2022. Accordingly, the Directors are of the opinion that it is appropriate to prepare these consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2022 on a going concern basis. The consolidated financial statements do not provide for further liabilities which might arise, and do not include any adjustments relating to the carrying amount and reclassification of assets and liabilities that might be necessary should the Group be unable to continue as a going concern.

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis at the end of each reporting period, as explained in the accounting policies set out below.

Historical cost is generally based on the fair value of the consideration given in exchange for goods and services.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## 3.1 Basic of preparation of consolidated financial statements (continued)

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date, regardless of whether that price is directly observable or estimated using another valuation technique. In estimating the fair value of an asset or a liability, the Group takes into account the characteristics of the asset or liability if market participants would take those characteristics into account when pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. Fair value for measurement and/or disclosure purposes in these consolidated financial statements is determined on such a basis, except for share-based payment transactions that are within the scope of HKFRS 2 Share-based Payment, leasing transactions that are accounted for in accordance with HKFRS 16 Leases, and measurements that have some similarities to fair value but are not fair value, such as net realisable value in HKAS 2 Inventories or value in use in HKAS 36 Impairment of Assets.

In addition, for financial reporting purposes, fair value measurements are categorised into Level 1, 2 or 3 based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements are observable and the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement in its entirety, which are described as follows:

- Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date;
- Level 2 inputs are inputs, other than quoted prices included within Level 1, that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly; and
- Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

## 3.2 Significant accounting policies

### **Basis of consolidation**

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and entities controlled by the Company and its subsidiaries. Control is achieved when the Company:

- has power over the investee;
- is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee; and
- has the ability to use its power to affect its returns.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control listed above.

Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Specifically, income and expenses of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income from the date the Group gains control until the date when the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

Profit or loss and each item of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

#### Basis of consolidation (continued)

When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies in line with the Group's accounting policies.

All intragroup assets and liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

#### Revenue from contracts with customers

The Group recognises revenue when (or as) a performance obligation is satisfied, i.e. when "control" of the goods or services underlying the particular performance obligation is transferred to the customer.

A performance obligation represents a good or service (or a bundle of goods or services) that is distinct or a series of distinct goods or services that are substantially the same.

Control is transferred over time and revenue is recognised over time by reference to the progress towards complete satisfaction of the relevant performance obligation if one of the following criteria is met:

- the customer simultaneously receives and consumes the benefits provided by the Group's performance as the Group performs;
- the Group's performance creates or enhances an asset that the customer controls as the Group performs; or
- the Group's performance does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date.

Otherwise, revenue is recognised at a point in time when the customer obtains control of the distinct good or service.

The Group provides broking and dealing services for securities, futures and options contracts. Commission income is recognised at a point in time on the execution date of the trades at a certain percentage of the transaction value of the trades executed.

#### Leases

## Definition of a lease

A contract is, or contains, a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration.

For contracts entered into or modified on or after the date of initial application of HKFRS 16, the Group assesses whether a contract is or contains a lease based on the definition under HKFRS 16 at inception, modification date or acquisition date, as appropriate. Such contract will not be reassessed unless the terms and conditions of the contract are subsequently changed.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

**Leases** (continued)

### The Group as a lessee

Allocation of consideration to components of a contract

For a contract that contains a lease component and one or more additional lease or non-lease components, the Group allocates the consideration in the contract to each lease component on the basis of the relative stand-alone price of the lease component and the aggregate stand-alone price of the non-lease components.

The Group applies practical expedient not to separate non-lease components from lease component, and instead account for the lease component and any associated non-lease components as a single lease component.

Short-term leases and leases of low-value assets

The Group applies the short-term lease recognition exemption to leases of office that have a lease term of 12 months or less from the commencement date and do not contain a purchase option. It also applies the recognition exemption for lease of low-value assets. Lease payments on short-term leases and leases of low-value assets are recognised as expense on a straight-line basis or another systematic basis over the lease term.

Right-of-use assets

The cost of right-of-use asset includes:

- the amount of the initial measurement of the lease liability;
- any lease payments made at or before the commencement date, less any lease incentives received;
- any initial direct costs incurred by the Group; and
- an estimate of costs to be incurred by the Group in dismantling and removing the underlying assets, restoring the
  site on which it is located or restoring the underlying asset to the condition required by the terms and conditions of
  the lease.

Right-of-use assets are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liabilities.

Right-of-use assets in which the Group is reasonably certain to obtain ownership of the underlying leased assets at the end of the lease term are depreciated from commencement date to the end of the useful life. Otherwise, right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of its estimated useful life and the lease term.

The Group presents right-of-use assets as a separate line item on the consolidated statement of financial position.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

**Leases** (continued)

The Group as a lessee (continued)

Refundable rental deposits

Refundable rental deposits paid are accounted under HKFRS 9 and initially measured at fair value. Adjustments to fair value at initial recognition are considered as additional lease payments and included in the cost of right-of-use assets.

Lease liabilities

At the commencement date of a lease, the Group recognises and measures the lease liability at the present value of lease payments that are unpaid at that date. In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses the incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date if the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable.

The lease payments include:

- fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable;
- variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, initially measured using the index or rate as at the commencement date;
- amounts expected to be payable by the Group under residual value guarantees;
- the exercise price of a purchase option if the Group is reasonably certain to exercise the option; and
- payments of penalties for terminating a lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising an option to terminate the lease

After the commencement date, lease liabilities are adjusted by interest accretion and lease payments.

The Group remeasures lease liabilities (and makes a corresponding adjustment to the related right-of-use assets) whenever:

- the lease term has changed or there is a change in the assessment of exercise of a purchase option, in which case the related lease liability is remeasured by discounting the revised lease payments using a revised discount rate at the date of reassessment.
- the lease payments change due to changes in market rental rates following a market rent review, in which cases the related lease liability is remeasured by discounting the revised lease payments using the initial discount rate.

The Group presents lease liabilities as a separate line item on the consolidated statement of financial position.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

Leases (continued)

The Group as a lessee (continued)

Lease modifications

The Group accounts for a lease modification as a separate lease if:

- the modification increases the scope of the lease by adding the right to use one or more underlying assets; and
- the consideration for the leases increases by an amount commensurate with the stand-alone price for the increase
  in scope and any appropriate adjustments to that stand-alone price to reflect the circumstances of the particular
  contract.

For a lease modification that is not accounted for as a separate lease, the Group remeasures the lease liability, less any lease incentive receivable, based on the lease term of the modified lease by discounting the revised lease payments using a revised discount rate at the effective date of the modification.

The Group accounts for the remeasurement of lease liabilities by making corresponding adjustments to the relevant right-of-use asset. When the modified contract contains a lease component and one or more additional lease or non-lease components, the Group allocates the consideration in the modified contract to each lease component on the basis of the relative stand-alone price of the lease component and the aggregate stand-alone price of the non-lease components.

Changes in the basis for determining the future lease payments as a result of interest rate benchmark reform

For changes in the basis for determining the future lease payments as a result of interest rate benchmark reform, the Group applies the practical expedient to remeasure the lease liabilities by discounting the revised lease payments using the unchanged discount rate and makes a corresponding adjustment to the related right-of-use assets. A lease modification is required by interest rate benchmark reform if, and only if, both of these conditions are met:

- the modification is necessary as a direct consequence of interest rate benchmark reform; and
- the new basis for determining the lease payments is economically equivalent to the previous basis (i.e. the basis immediately preceding the modification).

### Foreign currencies

In preparing the financial statements of each individual group entity, transactions in currencies other than the functional currency of that entity (foreign currencies) are recognised at the rates of exchanges prevailing on the dates of the transactions. At the end of the reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing on the date when the fair value was determined. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

Exchange differences arising on the settlement of monetary items, and on the retranslation of monetary items, are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# 3.2 Significant accounting policies (continued)

#### Foreign currencies (continued)

For the purposes of presenting the consolidated financial statements, the assets and liabilities of the Group's operations are translated into the presentation currency of the Group (i.e. HK\$) using exchange rates prevailing at the end of the reporting period. Income and expense items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period, unless exchange rates fluctuate significantly during that period, in which case the exchange rates at the date of transactions are used.

### **Borrowing costs**

All borrowing costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.

#### **Government grants**

Government grants are not recognised until there is reasonable assurance that the Group will comply with the conditions attaching to them and that the grants will be received.

Government grants are recognised in profit or loss on a systematic basis over the periods in which the Group recognises as expenses the related costs for which the grants are intended to compensate. Specifically, government grants whose primary condition is that the Group should purchase, construct or otherwise acquire non-current assets are recognised as deferred income in the consolidated statement of financial position and transferred to profit or loss on a systematic and rational basis over the useful lives of the related assets.

#### **Employee benefits**

#### Retirement benefit costs

Payments to the Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme are recognised as an expense when employees have rendered service entitling them to the contributions.

#### **Termination benefits**

A liability for a termination benefit is recognised at the earlier of when the group entity can no longer withdraw the offer of termination benefit and when it recognises any related restructuring costs.

#### Short-term and other long-term employee benefits

Short-term employee benefits are recognised at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid as and when employees rendered the services. All short-term employee benefits are recognised as an expense unless another HKFRS requires or permits the inclusion of the benefit in the cost of an asset.

A liability is recognised for benefits accruing to employees (such as wages and salaries, annual leave and sick leave) after deducting any amount already paid.

Liabilities recognised in respect of other long-term employee benefits are measured at the present value of the estimated future cash outflows expected to be made by the Group in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date. Any changes in the liabilities' carrying amounts resulting from service cost, interest and remeasurements are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that another HKFRS requires or permits their inclusion in the cost of an asset.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

#### **Taxation**

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from loss before tax because of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and items that are never taxable or deductible. The Group's liability for current tax is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax is recognised on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary differences to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences can be utilised. Such deferred tax assets and liabilities are not recognised if the temporary difference arises from the initial recognition of assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the taxable profit nor the accounting profit.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, except where the Group is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future. Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences associated with such investments and interests are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits against which to utilise the benefits of the temporary differences and they are expected to reverse in the foreseeable future.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liability is settled or the asset is realised, based on tax rate (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects, at the end of the reporting period, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

For the purposes of measuring deferred tax for leasing transactions in which the Group recognises the right-of-use assets and the related lease liabilities, the Group first determines whether the tax deductions are attributable to the right-of-use assets or the lease liabilities.

For leasing transactions in which the tax deductions are attributable to the lease liabilities, the Group applies HKAS 12 requirements to right-of-use assets and lease liabilities separately. Temporary differences on initial recognition of the relevant right-of-use assets and lease liabilities are not recognised due to application of the initial recognition exemption. Temporary differences arising from subsequent revision to the carrying amounts of right-of-use assets and lease liabilities, resulting from remeasurement of lease liabilities and lease modifications, that are not subject to initial recognition exemption are recognised on the date of remeasurement or modification.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

#### **Taxation** (continued)

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and when they relate to income taxes levied to the same taxable entity by the same taxation authority.

Current and deferred tax are recognised in profit or loss, except when they relate to items that are recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case, the current and deferred tax are also recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity respectively.

#### **Property and equipment**

Property and equipment are tangible assets that are held for use in the production or supply of goods or services, or for administrative purpose. Property and equipment are stated in the consolidated statement of financial position at cost less subsequent accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses, if any.

Depreciation is recognised so as to write-off the cost of assets less their residual values over their estimated useful lives, using the straight-line method. The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate accounted for on a prospective basis.

An item of property and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected to arise from the continued use of the asset. Any gain or loss arising on the disposal or retirement of an item of property and equipment is determined as the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and is recognised in profit or loss.

## Intangible assets

The trading rights held in the Hong Kong Futures Exchange Limited ("**HKFE**") and The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited ("**SEHK**") are recognised as intangible assets on the consolidated statement of financial position. They are stated at cost less accumulated impairment losses. The trading rights are considered to have an indefinite useful life. The conclusion that the trading rights have an indefinite useful lives is reviewed annually to determine whether events and circumstances continue to support the indefinite useful life assessment for those assets.

#### Impairment on property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets

At the end of the reporting period, the Group reviews the carrying amounts of its property and equipment and right-of-use assets to determine whether there is any indication that these assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the relevant asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss, if any. Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are tested for impairment at least annually, and whenever there is an indication that they may be impaired.

The recoverable amount of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are estimated individually. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount individually, the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# **3.2 Significant accounting policies** (continued)

#### Impairment on property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets (continued)

In testing a cash-generating unit for impairment, corporate assets are allocated to the relevant cash-generating unit when a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be established, or otherwise they are allocated to the smallest group of cash generating units for which a reasonable and consistent allocation basis can be established. The recoverable amount is determined for the cash-generating unit or group of cash-generating units to which the corporate asset belongs, and is compared with the carrying amount of the relevant cash-generating unit or group of cash-generating units.

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs of disposal and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset (or a cash-generating unit) for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

If the recoverable amount of an asset (or a cash-generating unit) is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset (or a cash-generating unit) is reduced to its recoverable amount. For corporate assets or portion of corporate assets which cannot be allocated on a reasonable and consistent basis to a cash-generating unit, the Group compares the carrying amount of a group of cash-generating units, including the carrying amounts of the corporate assets or portion of corporate assets allocated to that group of cash-generating units, with the recoverable amount of the group of cash-generating units. In allocating the impairment loss, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill (if applicable) and then to the other assets on a pro-rata basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit or the group of cash-generating units. The carrying amount of an asset is not reduced below the highest of its fair value less costs of disposal (if measurable), its value in use (if determinable) and zero. The amount of the impairment loss that would otherwise have been allocated to the asset is allocated pro-rata to the other assets of the unit or the group of cash-generating units. An impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset (or a cash generating unit or a group of cash-generating units) is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset (or a cash generating unit or a group of cash-generating units) in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

#### Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents presented on the consolidated statement of financial position include:

- (a) cash, which comprises of cash on hand and demand deposits, excluding bank balances that are subject to regulatory restrictions that result in such balances no longer meeting the definition of cash; and
- (b) cash equivalents, which comprises of short-term (generally with original maturity of three months or less), highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to a known amount of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value. Cash equivalents are held for the purpose of meeting short-term cash commitments rather than for investment or other purposes.

For the purposes of the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents consist of cash and cash equivalents as defined above, net of outstanding bank overdrafts which are repayable on demand and form an integral part of the Group's cash management. Such overdrafts are presented as short-term borrowings in the consolidated statement of financial position.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

#### **Provisions**

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that the Group will be required to settle that obligation, and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

The amount recognised as a provision is the best estimate of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the end of the reporting period, taking in to account the risks and uncertainties surrounding the obligation. When a provision is measured using the cash flows estimated to settle the present obligation, its carrying amount is the present value of those cash flows (where the effect of the time value of money is material).

#### Financial instruments

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when a group entity becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. All regular way purchase or sales of financial assets are recognised and derecognised on a trade date basis. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the time frame established by regulation or convention in the market place.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value except for trade receivables arising from contracts with customers which are initially measured in accordance with HKFRS 15. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL")) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL are recognised immediately in profit or loss.

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset or financial liability and of allocating interest income and interest expense over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts and payments (including all fees and points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the financial asset or financial liability, or, where appropriate, a shorter period, to the net carrying amount on initial recognition.

Interest income derived from the Group's ordinary course of business are presented as revenue.

### Financial assets

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at amortised cost:

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is to collect contractual cash flows; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

**Financial instruments** (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (continued)

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at fair value through other comprehensive income ("FVTOCI"):

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both selling and collecting contractual cash flows; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

All other financial assets are subsequently measured at FVTPL, except that at initial recognition of a financial asset the Group may irrevocably elect to present subsequent changes in fair value of an equity investment in other comprehensive income if that equity investment is neither held for trading nor contingent consideration recognised by an acquirer in a business combination to which HKFRS 3 *Business Combinations* applies.

A financial asset is held for trading if:

- it has been acquired principally for the purpose of selling in the near future; or
- on initial recognition it is a part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Group manages together and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profit-taking; or
- it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

In addition, the Group may irrevocably designate a financial asset that are required to be measured at the amortised cost or FVTOCI as measured at FVTPL if doing so eliminates or significantly reduces an accounting mismatch.

#### (i) Amortised cost and interest income

Interest income is recognised using the effective interest method for financial assets measured subsequently at amortised cost and debt instruments/receivables subsequently measured at FVTOCI. Interest income is calculated by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of a financial asset, except for financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired (see below). For financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the amortised cost of the financial asset from the next reporting period. If the credit risk on the credit-impaired financial instrument improves so that the financial asset is no longer credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of the financial asset from the beginning of the reporting period following the determination that the asset is no longer credit-impaired.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

# **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

**Financial instruments** (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (continued)

(ii) Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets that do not meet the criteria for being measured at amortised cost or FVTOCI or designated as FVTOCI are measured at FVTPL.

Financial assets at FVTPL are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period, with any fair value gains or losses recognised in profit or loss. The net gain or loss recognised in profit or loss excludes any dividend or interest earned on the financial asset and is included in the "other income, net" line item.

Impairment of financial assets subject to impairment assessment under HKFRS 9

The Group performs impairment assessment under expected credit loss ("**ECL**") model on financial assets (including accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business, statutory deposits, other receivables, loan and interest receivables and bank balances) which are subject to impairment assessment under HKFRS 9. The amount of ECL is updated at each reporting date to reflect changes in credit risk since initial recognition.

Lifetime ECL represents the ECL that will result from all possible default events over the expected life of the relevant instrument. In contrast, 12-month ECL ("12m ECL") represents the portion of lifetime ECL that is expected to result from default events that are possible within 12 months after the reporting date. Assessment are done based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for factors that are specific to the debtors, general economic conditions and an assessment of both the current conditions at the reporting date as well as the forecast of future conditions.

Loss allowances for accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business is always measured at an amount equal to lifetime ECL.

For all other instruments, the Group measures the loss allowance equal to 12m ECL, unless there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, in which case the Group recognises lifetime ECL. The assessment of whether lifetime ECL should be recognised is based on significant increases in the likelihood or risk of a default occurring since initial recognition.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Impairment of financial assets subject to impairment assessment under HKFRS 9 (continued)

(i) Significant increase in credit risk

In assessing whether the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition, the Group compares the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the reporting date with the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the date of initial recognition. In making this assessment, the Group considers both quantitative and qualitative information that is reasonable and supportable, including historical experience and forward-looking information that is available without undue cost or effort.

In particular, the following information is taken into account when assessing whether credit risk has increased significantly:

- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the financial instrument's external (if available) or internal credit rating;
- significant deterioration in external market indicators of credit risk, e.g. a significant increase in the credit spread, the credit default swap prices for the debtor;
- existing or forecast adverse changes in business, financial or economic conditions that are expected to cause a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations;
- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the operating results of the debtor;
- an actual or expected significant adverse change in the regulatory, economic, or technological environment of the debtor that results in a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations.

Irrespective of the outcome of the above assessment, the Group presumes that the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition when contractual payments are more than 30 days past due, unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information that demonstrates otherwise.

Despite the aforegoing, the Group assumes that the credit risk on a debt instrument has not increased significantly since initial recognition if the debt instrument is determined to have low credit risk at the reporting date. A debt instrument is determined to have low credit risk if (i) it has a low risk of default, (ii) the borrower has a strong capacity to meet its contractual cash flow obligations in the near term and (iii) adverse changes in economic and business conditions in the longer term may, but will not necessarily, reduce the ability of the borrower to fulfil its contractual cash flow obligations. The Group considers a debt instrument to have low credit risk when it has an internal or external credit rating of "investment grade" as per globally understood definitions.

The Group regularly monitors the effectiveness of the criteria used to identify whether there has been a significant increase in credit risk and revises them as appropriate to ensure that the criteria are capable of identifying significant increase in credit risk before the amount becomes past due.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

Financial instruments (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Impairment of financial assets subject to impairment assessment under HKFRS 9 (continued)

#### (ii) Definition of default

For internal credit risk management, the Group considers an event of default occurs when information developed internally or obtained from external sources indicates that the debtor is unlikely to pay its creditors, including the Group, in full (without taking into account any collaterals held by the Group).

Irrespective of the above, the Group considers that default has occurred when a financial asset is more than 90 days past due unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information to demonstrate that a more lagging default criterion is more appropriate.

#### (iii) Credit-impaired financial assets

A financial asset is credit-impaired when one or more events that have a detrimental impact on the estimated future cash flows of that financial asset have occurred. Evidence that a financial asset is credit-impaired includes observable data about the following events:

- (a) significant financial difficulty of the issuer or the borrower;
- (b) a breach of contract, such as a default or past due event;
- (c) the lender(s) of the borrower, for economic or contractual reasons relating to the borrower's financial difficulty, having granted to the borrower a concession(s) that the lender(s) would not otherwise consider;
- (d) it is becoming probable that the borrower will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation; or
- (e) the disappearance of an active market for that financial asset because of financial difficulties.

#### (iv) Write-off policy

The Group writes off a financial asset when there is information indicating that the counterparty is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery, for example, when the counterparty has been placed under liquidation or has entered into bankruptcy proceedings. Financial assets written-off may still be subject to enforcement activities under the Group's recovery procedures, taking into account legal advice where appropriate. A write-off constitutes a derecognition event. Any subsequent recoveries are recognised in profit or loss.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

**Financial instruments** (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Impairment of financial assets subject to impairment assessment under HKFRS 9 (continued)

(v) Measurement and recognition of ECL

The measurement of ECL is a function of the probability of default, loss given default (i.e. the magnitude of the loss if there is a default) and the exposure at default. The assessment of the probability of default and loss given default is based on historical data and forward-looking information. Estimation of ECL reflects an unbiased and probability-weighted amount that is determined with the respective risks of default occurring as the weights.

Generally, the ECL is the difference between all contractual cash flows that are due to the Group in accordance with the contract and the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at the effective interest rate determined at initial recognition.

Lifetime ECL for accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business and other receivables are considered on a collective basis taking into consideration past due information and relevant credit information such as forward-looking macroeconomic information.

For collective assessment, the Group takes into consideration the following characteristics when formulating the grouping:

- Past-due status;
- Nature, size and industry of debtors; and
- External credit ratings where available.

The grouping is regularly reviewed by management to ensure the constituents of each group continue to share similar credit risk characteristics.

Interest income is calculated based on the gross carrying amount of the financial asset unless the financial asset is credit-impaired, in which case interest income is calculated based on amortised cost of the financial asset.

The Group recognises an impairment gain or loss in profit or loss for all financial instruments through a loss allowance account.

Derecognition of financial assets

The Group derecognises a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire.

On derecognition of a financial asset measured at amortised cost, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable is recognised in profit or loss.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

# 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

## **3.2** Significant accounting policies (continued)

**Financial instruments** (continued)

## Financial liabilities and equity

Classification as debt or equity

Debt and equity instruments are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

Equity instruments

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of an entity after deducting all of its liabilities. Equity instruments issued by the Company are recognised at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

Perpetual instruments, which include no contractual obligation for the Group to deliver cash or other financial assets or the Group has the sole discretion to defer payment of distribution and redemption of principal amount indefinitely are classified as equity instruments.

Repurchase of the Company's own equity instruments is recognised and deducted directly in equity. No gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss on the purchase, sale, issue or cancellation of the Company's own equity instruments.

Financial liabilities at amortised cost

Financial liabilities including accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business, other payables and accruals, lease liabilities, bank borrowing and notes payables are subsequently measured at amortised cost, using the effective interest method.

Derecognition of financial liabilities

The Group derecognises financial liabilities when, and only when, the Group's obligations are discharged, cancelled or have expired. The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognised and the consideration paid and payable is recognised in profit or loss.

#### **Fiduciary activities**

The Group commonly acts as trustees and in other fiduciary capacities that result in the holding or placing of assets on behalf of individuals and corporations. These assets arising thereon are excluded from these consolidated financial statements, as they are not assets of the Group.

### Segregated accounts

Segregated accounts maintained by the Group to hold clients' monies are treated as off-balance sheet items which are not recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position and disclosed in Note 24 to the consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

In the application of the Group's accounting policies, which are described in Note 3, the Directors are required to make judgements, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and underlying assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an on-going basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

The Directors have not come across any significant areas where critical judgements are involved in applying the Group's accounting policies.

## **Key sources of estimation uncertainty**

The following are the key assumptions concerning the future, and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period that may have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year.

#### Provision of ECL for accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business

Accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business with significant balances are assessed for ECL individually.

In addition, for accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business which are individually insignificant or when the Group does not have reasonable and supportable information that is available without undue cost or effort to measure ECL on individual basis, collective assessment is performed by grouping debtors based on the Group's internal credit ratings.

The provision of ECL is sensitive to changes in estimate. The information about ECL of the Group's accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business and disclosed in Note 34(b).

## Provision of ECL for loan and interest receivables

The Group estimates the estimated loss rates of loan and interest receivables based on the financial background and historical credit loss experience of the debtors as well as the fair value of the collateral pledged by the customers to the loan and interest receivables. At every reporting date, the management assesses the collateral and credit quality of each customer based on customer's background information, financial position, past experience and relevant factors.

The provision of ECL is sensitive to changes in estimates. The information about the ECL and the Group's loan and interest receivables are disclosed in Note 34(b).

## Deferred tax asset

As at 31 December 2022, a deferred tax asset of approximately HK\$8,627,000 and HK\$541,000 (2021: approximately HK\$7,108,000 and HK\$507,000) in relation to unused tax losses and deductible temporary difference respectively has been recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position. The realisability of the deferred tax asset mainly depends on whether sufficient future profits or taxable temporary differences will be available in the future, which is a key source of estimation uncertainty especially the uncertainty on how the COVID-19 pandemic may progress and evolve. In cases where the actual future taxable profits generated are less or more than expected, or change in facts and circumstances which result in revision of future taxable profits estimation, a material reversal or further recognition of deferred tax assets may arise, which would be recognised in profit or loss for the period in which such a reversal or further recognition takes place.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

## **Key sources of estimation uncertainty** (continued)

### Estimation of useful life of intangible asset

Intangible asset represents the trading rights in the HKFE and SEHK. The trading rights held by the Group are considered by the management of the Group as having indefinite useful lives. The management of the Group performed a review of the accounting estimates and considered that such trading rights have no foreseeable limit to the period over which the Group can use to generate net cash flows. As a result, the trading rights were reconsidered by the management of the Group as having an indefinite useful life because they were expected to contribute to net cash inflows indefinitely.

### Estimated impairment of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives

Property and equipment and right-of-use assets are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment, if any. Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are assessed for impairment annually. In determining whether property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are impaired, the Group has to exercise judgement and make estimation, particularly in assessing whether an event has occurred or any indicators that may affect the asset value.

For the purpose of impairment testing, the Group has to exercise judgement and make estimation, particularly in assessing: (1) whether the carrying value of an asset can be supported by the recoverable amount, in the case of value in use, the net present value of future cash flows which are estimated based upon the continued use of the asset; and (2) the appropriate key assumptions to be applied in estimating the recoverable amounts including cash flow projections and an appropriate discount rate. The Group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit to which the assets belong, including allocation of corporate assets when a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be established, otherwise recoverable amount is determined at the smallest group of cash generating units, for which the relevant corporate assets have been allocated. Changing the assumptions and estimates, including the discount rates or the growth rate in the cash flow projections, could materially affect the recoverable amounts. Furthermore, the cash flows projections, growth rate and discount rate are subject to greater uncertainties due to uncertainty on how the COVID-19 pandemic may progress and evolve.

As at 31 December 2022, the carrying amount of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives subject to impairment assessment were approximately HK\$Nil, HK\$174,000 and HK\$Nil (2021: HK\$393,000, HK\$2,807,000 and HK\$526,000) respectively. During the year ended 31 December 2022, impairment loss of approximately HK\$276,000, HK\$1,570,000 and HK\$526,000 (2021: HK\$377,000, HK\$2,692,000 and HK\$504,000) was recognised to property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives respectively. Details of the impairment testing on property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are disclosed in Note 19.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 5. SEGMENT REPORTING

Information reported to the board of Directors (the "Board"), being the chief operating decision maker ("CODM"), for the purposes of resource allocation and assessment of segment performance focuses on types of goods or services delivered or provided.

For the year ended 31 December 2021, the Group's reportable and operating segment under HKFRS 8 *Operating Segments* is provision of brokerage services for futures, securities and options traded on the exchange in Hong Kong, the United States, Japan, Singapore and the United Kingdom and margin financing. Since this was the only reportable and operating segment of the Group, no segment information in relation to the revenue and results, assets and liabilities and other information was presented for the year ended 31 December 2021.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Group commenced the business engaging in money lending business in Hong Kong and it is considered as a new operating and reportable segment by the CODM.

No operating segments have been aggregated in arriving at the reportable segments of the Group. Specifically, the Group's reportable segments under HKFRS 8 *Operating Segments* are as follows:

- a. Brokerage services and margin financing
- Provision of brokerage services and margin financing

b. Money lending

Provision of money lending service

## (a) Segment revenue and results

## For the year ended 31 December 2022

	Brokerage services and margin financing HK\$'000	Money lending HK\$′000	Total HK\$'000
Segment revenue	4,102	2,920	7,022
Segment results	(4,703)	(161)	(4,864)
Unallocated corporate income Unallocated corporate expenses		-	773 (10,293)
Loss before tax			(14,384)

The accounting policies of the operating segments are the same as the Group's accounting policies described in Note 3. Segment results represent the profit earned by/loss from each segment without allocation of central administration costs, other income, gains and losses, certain finance costs and directors' emoluments. This is the measure reported to the CODM for the purposes of resources allocation and performance assessment.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **5. SEGMENT REPORTING** (continued)

### (b) Segment assets and liabilities

The following is an analysis of the Group's assets and liabilities by reportable and operating segments:

### **Segment assets**

	2022 HK\$′000
Brokerage services and margin financing Money lending	35,085 30,606
Total reportable segment assets Unallocated corporate assets	65,691 441
Consolidated assets	66,132

### **Segment liabilities**

	2022
	HK\$'000
Brokerage services and margin financing	16,065
Money lending	29,168
Total rapartable cogment liabilities	45 222
Total reportable segment liabilities Unallocated corporate liabilities	45,233 22,155
onaliocated corporate liabilities	22,133
Consolidated liabilities	67,388

For the purposes of monitoring segment performance and allocating resources between segments:

- all assets are allocated to operating segments other than certain prepayments and other receivables, certain bank balances and cash; and
- all liabilities are allocated to operating segments other than certain other payables and accruals, bank borrowing and certain notes payables.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **5. SEGMENT REPORTING** (continued)

### (c) Other segment information

### For the year ended 31 December 2022

	Brokerage services and margin financing HK\$'000	Money lending HK\$′000	Unallocated HK\$′000	Total HK\$′000
Amounts included in the measure of segment profit or loss or segment assets:				
Additions to property and equipment Additions to right-of-use assets Depreciation of property and equipment Depreciation of right-of-use assets Impairment losses recognised on property and equipment Impairment losses recognised on right-of-use assets Impairment losses recognised on intangible assets Impairment losses recognised on loan and interest receivables	36 123 153 997 276 1,413 526	- 189 - 157 - 1,441	- - - - - -	36 123 153 1,186 276 1,570 526
Amounts regularly provided to the CODM but not included in the measure of segment profit or loss or segment assets:				
Government grants Finance costs Interest income	(288) 375 (28)	- 828 -	(72) 878 -	(360) 2,081 (28)

### **Geographical information**

For the years ended 31 December 2022 and 31 December 2021, all of the revenue and assets are derived from external customers and operations based in Hong Kong and accordingly, no further analysis of the Group's geographical information is disclosed.

### Information about major customers

Revenue from customers of the corresponding years contributing over 10% of the total revenue of the Group are as follows:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Customer A <sup>1</sup>	490	1,211

Revenue from provision of brokerage services

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 6. REVENUE

The principal activities of the Group are futures and options, stock options and securities broking, margin financing business and money lending business.

Revenue represents the brokerage commission from futures and options, stock options and securities broking, also interest income arising from margin loan financing and money lending business.

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Brokerage commission income derived from:		
Futures and options trading business		
– Hong Kong market	1,945	2,989
– Overseas markets	1,043	3,028
Stock options trading business	282	234
Securities trading business	369	165
Revenue from contracts with customers	3,639	6,416
Interest income under effective interest method derived from:		
– Margin financing	463	187
– Money lending business	2,920	_
	3,383	187
Total revenue	7,022	6,603

### Performance obligations for contracts with customers

#### **Brokerage services**

The Group provides brokerage services to customers on futures and options, stock options and securities trading. Commission income is recognised at a point in time on the execution date of the trades at a certain percentage of the transaction value of the trades executed.

### Transaction price allocated to the remaining performance obligation for contracts with customers

The Group applied the practical expedient for contracts with original expected duration less than one year, and did not disclose the aggregate amount of transaction price allocated to performance obligations of the brokerage services that are unsatisfied.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 7. OTHER INCOME, NET

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Interest income	28	- (410)
Exchange loss, net  Government grants (Note)  Gain from changes in fair value of financial assets at FVTPL	(74) 360	(118) 118 4
Account maintenance fee income Sundry income	56 403	100
Gain on lease modification	-	194
	773	318

#### Note:

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Group recognised government grants of HK\$360,000 in respect of COVID-19-related subsidies, related to Employment Support Scheme under the Anti-epidemic Fund provided by the Government of Hong Kong Special Administrative Region ("**HKSAR**").

During the year ended 31 December 2021, the Group recognised government grants of approximately HK\$118,000 in respect of COVID-19-related subsidies, of which approximately HK\$95,000 and HK\$23,000 related to FinTech Anti-epidemic Scheme for Talent Development and Distance Business Programme under the Anti-epidemic Fund respectively provided by the Government of HK\$AR.

### 8. IMPAIRMENT LOSSES

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Impairment losses recognised on:		
– Property and equipment	276	377
– Right-of-use assets	1,570	2,692
– Intangible assets	526	504
Impairment losses under expected credit loss model:	2,372	3,573
– Loan and interest receivables	1,441	
	3,813	3,573

Details of impairment assessment on property and equipment, right-of-use assets, intangible assets and loan and interest receivables are set out in Notes 19 and 34(b) respectively.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 9. FINANCE COSTS

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Interests on:		
– Lease liabilities	417	699
<ul><li>Bank borrowing</li><li>Notes payables</li></ul>	564 1,100	217
- Notes payables	1,100	
	2,081	916

### 10. INCOME TAX CREDIT

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Current tax Hong Kong	(167)	-
<b>Deferred tax</b> (Note 30) Current year	1,811	2,902
Total income tax credit	1,644	2,902

Under the two-tiered profits tax rates regime of Hong Kong Profits Tax, the first HK\$2 million of profits of the qualifying group entity will be taxed at 8.25%, and profits above HK\$2 million will be taxed at 16.5%. The profits of group entities not qualifying for the two-tiered profits tax rates regime will continue to be taxed at a flat rate of 16.5%. Accordingly, the Hong Kong Profits Tax of the qualifying group entity is calculated at 8.25% on the first HK\$2 million of the estimated assessable profits and at 16.5% on the estimated assessable profits above HK\$2 million.

Hong Kong Profits Tax is calculated at 16.5% on the estimated assessable profits for the year ended 31 December 2021. No provision for taxation in Hong Kong has been made for the year ended 31 December 2021 as the Group did not generate any assessable profits arising in Hong Kong.

For the year ended 31 December 2022, Hong Kong Profits Tax is calculated at 16.5% on the estimated assessable profits, except for a subsidiary of the Group which is a qualifying entity under the two-tiered profits tax rates regime.

Under the Law of the PRC on Enterprise Income Tax (the "**EIT Law**") and Implementation Regulation of the EIT Law, the tax rate of the PRC subsidiary is 25% for both years.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 10. INCOME TAX CREDIT (continued)

The tax credit for the year can be reconciled to the loss before tax per the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as follows:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Loss before tax	(14,384)	(23,069)
Tax at Hong Kong Profits tax rate of 16.5% (2021: 16.5%)  Tax relief on 8.25% on first HK\$2 million of assessable profits  Tax effect on expenses not deductible  Tax effect on income not taxable  Effect of different tax rate of PRC subsidiary	(2,373) 165 579 (14) (1)	(3,806) - 1,059 (33) (122)
Income tax credit	(1,644)	(2,902)

### 11. LOSS FOR THE YEAR

Loss for the year has been arrived at after charging:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Staff costs:		
Directors' emoluments (Note 12)	2,085	2,558
Other staff costs (excluding directors' emoluments)		
– Salaries, allowance and benefits in kind	3,877	4,816
<ul> <li>Contribution to retirement benefits schemes</li> </ul>	163	200
	4,040	5,016
Total staff costs	6,125	7,574
Marketing expenses	21	3,474
IT and communication expenses	3,511	3,738
Commission expenses	980	1,311
Auditor's remuneration	518	490
Legal and professional fee	914	2,078
Depreciation of property and equipment	153	439
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	1,186	4,010
Loss on written-off of property and equipment	-	7

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 12. DIRECTORS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S EMOLUMENTS

Directors' and chief executive's remuneration for the year, disclosed pursuant to the applicable GEM Listing Rules and CO, is as follows:

	2022			
Name	Directors' fees HK\$'000	Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind HK\$'000	Contribution to retirement benefits schemes HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Executive directors:				
Poon Kwok Wah, Allan (Chairman and Chief Executive Officer) Lee Mei Chun Choi Ching, Jennifer (Note b)	360 180 120	- 516 360	18 27 24	378 723 504
Independent non-executive directors:				
Chin Kam Cheung Siu Miu Man Lam Ka Tai (Note d)	180 180 120	- - -	- - -	180 180 120
Total	1,140	876	69	2,085

	2021			
Name	Directors' fees HK\$'000	Salaries, allowances and benefits in kind HK\$'000	Contribution to retirement benefits schemes HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Executive directors:				
Poon Kwok Wah, Allan				
(Chairman and Chief Executive Officer)	360	350	26	736
Chan Ying Leung (Note a)	90	160	13	263
Lee Mei Chun	180	516	27	723
Choi Ching, Jennifer (Note b)	70	231	15	316
Independent non-executive directors:				
Chin Kam Cheung	180		- \	180
Ang Wayne Wu-yee (Note c)	90	999 5 V X 7-X		90
Siu Miu Man	180			180
Lam Ka Tai (Note d)	70			70
Total	1,220	1,257	81	2,558

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 12. DIRECTORS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S EMOLUMENTS (continued)

#### Notes:

- a. Mr. Chan Ying Leung retired as an executive director of the Company on 10 June 2021.
- b. Ms. Choi Ching, Jennifer was appointed as an executive director of the Company on 10 June 2021.
- c. Mr. Ang Wayne Wu-yee retired as an independent non-executive director of the Company on 10 June 2021.
- d. Mr. Lam Ka Tai was appointed as an independent non-executive director of the Company on 10 June 2021.

The executive directors' emoluments shown above were for their services in connection with the management of the affairs of the Company and the Group.

The independent non-executive directors' emoluments shown above were for their services as the directors of the Company.

Apart from Mr. Poon Kwok Wah, Allan agreed to wave partial of his remuneration of approximately HK\$490,000 during the year ended 31 December 2021, there was no arrangement under which a director or the chief executive waived or agreed to waive any remuneration during the years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021.

Certain executive directors of the Company are entitled to bonus payments which are determined based on the performance of previous period by the Board and reviewed by the remuneration committee.

### 13. FIVE HIGHEST PAID EMPLOYEES

The five highest paid employees of the Group during the year included two (2021: two) directors, details of whose remuneration are set out in Note 12. Details of the remuneration for the year of the remaining three (2021: three) highest paid employees who are neither a director nor chief executive of the Company are as follows:

	2022 HK\$'000	2021 HK\$'000
Salaries, allowance and benefits in kind Contribution to retirement benefits schemes	1,620 54	1,663 52
	1,674	1,715

The number of the highest paid employees who are not the directors of the Company whose remuneration fell within the following band is as below:

	2022 Number of individuals	2021 Number of individuals
HK\$Nil to HK\$1,000,000	3	3

During the years ended 31 December 2022 and 31 December 2021, no emoluments were paid by the Group to any of the nondirectors or highest paid employees as an inducement to join or upon joining the Group or as compensation for the loss of office.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 14. DIVIDENDS

No dividend was paid or proposed for ordinary shareholders of the Company during the year ended 31 December 2022, nor has any dividend been proposed since the end of the reporting period (2021: Nil).

### 15. LOSS PER SHARE

The calculation of the basic loss per share attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

	2022 HK\$'000	2021 HK\$'000
Loss for the year attributable to owners of the Company	(12,740)	(20,167)
	2022 ′000	2021 ′000
Number of shares Weighted average number of ordinary shares for the purpose of basic loss per share	800,000	800,000

No diluted loss per share for both 2022 and 2021 were presented as there were no potential ordinary shares in issue for both 2022 and 2021.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **16. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT**

	Leasehold improvement	Furniture and fixtures	Computer equipment	Office equipment	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
5057					
COST	650	64	6 274	1 200	0.206
At 1 January 2022 Additions	658	64	6,274 36	1,390	8,386 36
Additions			30		30
At 31 December 2022	658	64	6,310	1,390	8,422
ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION AND IMPAIRMENT					
At 1 January 2022	(332)	(60)	(6,214)	(1,387)	(7,993)
Charge for the year	(111)	(2)	(39)	(1)	(153)
Impairment loss recognised in					
profit or loss	(215)	(2)	(57)	(2)	(276)
At 31 December 2022	(658)	(64)	(6,310)	(1,390)	(8,422)
NET CARRYING VALUES At 31 December 2022	-	-	-	-	-
COST					
At 1 January 2021	693	64	6,165	1,386	8,308
Additions	658	_	109	4	771
Written-off	(693)	_	_	_	(693)
At 31 December 2021	658	64	6,274	1,390	8,386
ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION AND IMPAIRMENT					
At 1 January 2021	(679)	(52)	(5,750)	(1,382)	(7,863)
Charge for the year	(26)	(5)	(405)	(3)	(439)
Impairment loss recognised in					
profit or loss	(313)	(3)	(59)	(2)	(377)
Written-off	686	_	_	_	686
At 31 December 2021	(332)	(60)	(6,214)	(1,387)	(7,993)
NET CARRYING VALUES					
At 31 December 2021	326	4	60	3	393

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **16. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT** (continued)

The above items of property and equipment after taking into account the estimated residual values, are depreciated on straight-line basis at the following rates per annum:

- Leasehold improvements Over the lease terms

Fixtures and furniture
Computer equipment
Office equipment
20%
20%

Details of impairment assessment on property and equipment are set out in Note 19.

#### 17. RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS

	Office equipment HK\$'000	Leased properties HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2022 Carrying amount	-	174	174
As at 31 December 2021 Carrying amount	15	2,792	2,807
For the year ended 31 December 2022 Depreciation charge	18	1,168	1,186
For the year ended 31 December 2021 Depreciation charge	30	3,980	4,010
		2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Expenses relating to short-term lease		-	14
Additions to right-of-use assets		123	5,182
Impairment loss recognised in profit or loss		1,570	2,692

The Group leases an office and office equipment for its operation. Lease contracts are entered into for fixed term of 36 months to 60 months (2021: 36 months to 60 months), but may have extension options as described below. Lease terms are negotiated on an individual basis and contain a wide range of different terms and conditions. In determining the lease term and assessing the length of the non-cancellable period, the Group applies the definition of a contract and determines the period for which the contract is enforceable.

2,190

4,447

Total cash outflow for leases

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 17. RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS (continued)

The Group has an extension option in a lease for office. This is used to maximise operational flexibility in terms of managing the assets used in the Group's operations. The extension option held is exercisable only by the Group and not by the respective lessor.

The Group assesses at lease commencement date whether it is reasonably certain to exercise the extension option, the potential exposures to future lease payments for extension option in which the Group is not reasonably certain to exercise is summarised below:

	Lease liabilities recognised as at 31/12/2022 HK\$'000	Potential future lease payments not included in lease liabilities (undiscounted) 31/12/2022 HK\$'000	Lease liabilities recognised as at 31/12/2021 HK\$'000	Potential future lease payments not included in lease liabilities (undiscounted) 31/12/2021 HK\$'000
Leased property	3,829	6,499	5,221	6,499

In addition, the Group reassesses whether it is reasonably certain to exercise an extension option upon the occurrence of either a significant event or a significant change in circumstances that is within the control of the lessee. During the year, there is no such triggering event (2021: Nil).

Details of impairment assessment on right-of-use assets are set out in Note 19.

#### 18. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

	HKFE trading right HK\$'000	SEHK trading right HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
COST At 1 January 2021, 31 December 2021 and 31 December 2022	480	550	1,030
ACCUMULATED IMPAIRMENT At 1 January 2021 Impairment loss recognised in profit or loss	_ 	- 269	_ 504
At 31 December 2021 and 1 January 2022 Impairment loss recognised in profit or loss	235 245	269 281	504 526
At 31 December 2022	480	550	1,030
CARRYING VALUES At 31 December 2022	-	-	-
At 31 December 2021	245	281	526

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### **18. INTANGIBLE ASSETS** (continued)

Intangible assets comprise the trading rights in the HKFE and SEHK which allow the Group to trade futures contracts and securities on or through these exchanges.

The trading rights is considered by the management of the Group as having the indefinite useful lives because it is expected to contribute to net cash inflows indefinitely. The trading rights are not amortised and are tested for impairment annually and whenever there is an indication that it may be impaired. Particulars of the impairment testing are disclosed in Note 19.

### 19. IMPAIRMENT TESTING ON PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS WITH INDEFINITE USEFUL LIVES

During the current year, as a result of the recurring operating losses of the brokerage services and margin financing segment and significant uncertainty on global and local economic environment, the management of the Group concluded that there was indication of impairment and conducted impairment assessment on recoverable amount on property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives with carrying amounts of approximately HK\$276,000, HK\$1,570,000 and HK\$526,000 (2021: approximately HK\$770,000, HK\$5,499,000 and HK\$1,030,000) respectively.

For impairment testing purpose, the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit of the brokerage services and margin financing segment has been determined based on the value in use calculation by reference to valuation carried out by Valplus Consulting Limited, an independent qualified professional valuer. The calculation uses cash flow projections based on financial budgets approved by management covering a 5-year period, and pre-tax discount rate of 15.4% (2021: 14.9%). The financial model assumes a terminal growth rate of 3% (2021: 3%) taking into account of long-term net domestic product growth, inflation rate and other relevant economic factors. Other key assumptions for the value in use calculations relate to the estimation of cash inflows/outflows which include budgeted revenue ranged from approximately HK\$6.4 million to HK\$15.1 million (2021: approximately HK\$8.9 million to HK\$18.9 million) and net margin ranged from -94% to 6% (2021: from -65% to 19%), such estimation is based on the unit's past performance and management's expectations for the market development. The cash flow projections, growth rates and discount rate have been assessed as at 31 December 2021 taking into consideration higher degree of estimation uncertainties in the current year due to how the COVID-19 pandemic may progress and evolve and volatility in financial markets, including potential disruptions of the Group's brokerage operations.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 19. IMPAIRMENT TESTING ON PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS WITH INDEFINITE USEFUL LIVES (continued)

As at 31 December 2022, based on the result of the assessment, the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit of the brokerage services and margin financing segment is minimal and the management of the Group determined that the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit is lower than the carrying amount. The impairment amount has been allocated to each category of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives such that the carrying amount of each category of asset is not reduced below the highest of its fair value less cost of disposal, its value in use and zero. Based on the value in use calculation, impairment loss of approximately HK\$276,000, HK\$1,570,000 and HK\$526,000 has been recognised against the carrying amounts of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives respectively for the year ended 31 December 2022. Since the property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives have been fully impaired, no sensitivity analysis has been performed.

As at 31 December 2021, based on the result of the assessment, the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit of the brokerage services and margin financing segment is amounted to approximately HK\$3,726,000 and the management of the Group determined that the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit is lower than the carrying amount. The impairment amount has been allocated to each category of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives such that the carrying amount of each category of asset is not reduced below the highest of its fair value less cost of disposal, its value in use and zero. Based on the value in use calculation, impairment loss of approximately HK\$377,000, HK\$2,692,000 and HK\$504,000 has been recognised against the carrying amounts of property and equipment, right-of-use assets and intangible assets with indefinite useful lives respectively for the year ended 31 December 2021. Had the key assumption been changed while other parameters remain constant, a further impairment would be recognised as follows:

	Increased or (decreased) by	Further impairment HK\$'000
Pre-tax discount rate	1%	(608)
Terminal growth rate	(1%)	(508)
Budgeted revenue covering 5-year period	(1%)	(1,369)
Costs	1%	(1,221)

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### **20. STATUTORY DEPOSITS**

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Deposits with  - HKFE Clearing Corporation Limited (" <b>HKCC</b> ")  - SEHK Options Clearing House Limited (" <b>SEOCH</b> ")	3,500 1,542	3,500 1,532
	5,042	5,032

Statutory deposits with the HKCC and SEOCH are interest bearing at a range from 0% to 2.29% during the year.

### 21. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLES ARISING FROM ORDINARY COURSE OF BUSINESS

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Accounts receivables – contracts with customers		
– Cash clients	128	1,735
– Clearing houses	3,527	8,595
– Overseas brokers	8,223	8,217
	11,878	18,547
Accounts receivables from margin clients	4,888	4,423
	16,766	22,970

As at 1 January 2021, accounts receivables from contracts with customers amounted to approximately HK\$30,282,000.

The settlement terms of accounts receivables, except for margin clients, arising from ordinary course of business of dealing in securities are two days after trade date and of accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business of dealing in futures contracts and options are one day after trade date.

The accounts receivables from margin financing client is repayable on demand subsequent to settlement date and carrying interest at Hong Kong Prime rate ("**Prime Rate**") plus 5% per annum and secured by clients' securities listed on the Stock Exchange with a total market value of approximately HK\$7,873,000 (2021: approximately HK\$9,673,000) as at 31 December 2022.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 21. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLES ARISING FROM ORDINARY COURSE OF BUSINESS (continued)

Included in accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business are the following amounts denominated in currencies other than the group entities' functional currencies:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
United States dollars (" <b>USD</b> ")	8,688	7,043
British Pounds ("GBP")	1	19
Japanese Yen (" <b>JPY</b> ")	-	157
Eurodollars (" <b>EUR</b> ")	36	1,654

Details of impairment assessment of accounts receivables arising from the ordinary course of business are set out in Note 34(b).

### **Ageing analysis**

The ageing analysis of accounts receivables that are neither individually nor collectively considered to be impaired are as follows:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Current (not past due)	16,766	22,970

Other than receivables from cash clients and margin clients in aggregate of approximately HK\$5,016,000 (2021: approximately HK\$6,158,000), the Group does not hold any collateral over these balances.

#### 22. PREPAYMENTS AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2022 HK\$'000	2021 HK\$'000
Prepayments Rental and other deposits	148 922	321 1,626
	1,070	1,947

Except for rental and management fee deposits, all of the prepayments, deposits and receivables are expected to be recovered or recognised as expenses within one year.

Details of impairment assessment of other receivables are set out in Note 34(b).

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 23. LOAN AND INTEREST RECEIVABLES

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Fixed-rate loan and interest receivables		
<ul><li>Secured</li><li>Unsecured</li></ul>	3,696 25,558	
Less: Allowance for credit losses	29,254 (1,441)	- -
	27,813	_
Analysed as: Non-current assets	1,550	_
Current assets	26,263	
	27,813	_

As at 31 December 2022, included in the Group's loan and interest receivables are debtors with aggregate carrying amount of approximately HK\$137,000 (2021: HK\$Nil) which are past due as at the reporting date.

Included in the carrying amount of loan and interest receivables as at 31 December 2022 is accumulated impairment losses of approximately HK\$1,441,000 (2021: HK\$Nil). Details of impairment assessment are set out in Note 34(b).

As at 31 December 2022, the carrying amount of loan and interest receivables amounting to approximately HK\$3,696,000 (2021: HK\$Nil) are pledged with collaterals such as properties (2021: Nil). The Group is not permitted to sell or repledge the collaterals in the absence of default by the borrower. There has not been any significant changes in the quality of the collateral held for the loan and interest receivables. The Group has not recognised a loss allowance for the loan and interest receivables as a result of these collaterals.

The exposure of the Group's loan and interest receivables before ECL to interest rate risks and their contractual maturity dates are as follows:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Loan and interest receivables:  - On demand or within one year  - Within a period of more than one year but not exceeding two years  - Within a period of more than two years but not exceeding five years	27,704 1,055 495 29,254	- - -

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 23. LOAN AND INTEREST RECEIVABLES (continued)

Loan and interest receivables, after ECL comprise:

Nature of loans	Number of loans	Type of borrower	Term	Securities/ guarantees	Range of interest rate (per annum)	2022 HK\$'000	2021 HK\$'000
Corporate structured loans	6	Corporate	1 year	N/A	11.4%-12.6%	24,117	-
Mortgage loans	6	Individual	1 year – 4 years	Second legal charge of property and/or personal guarantee	18%–19.2%	3,696	-

### 24. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash and cash equivalents include demand deposits and short-term deposits for the purpose of meeting the Group's short term cash commitments, which carry interest at market rates range from 0%–0.625% (2021: 0%–0.001%).

The Group maintains segregated accounts with authorised institutions as a result of its normal business transactions. Segregated accounts not otherwise dealt with in these accounts amounted to approximately HK\$28,171,000 as at 31 December 2022 (2021: approximately HK\$35,649,000).

Details of impairment assessment of bank balances are set out in Note 34(b).

Included in cash and cash equivalents are the following amounts denominated in currencies other than the group entities' functional currencies:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
USD	16	583
Renminbi (" <b>RMB</b> ")	7	191
GBP	1	4
JPY	384	759
EUR	31	396

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 24. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS (continued)

Included in the bank balances and cash are the following amounts which are subject to foreign exchange control regulations and not freely transferable:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Amounts denominated in RMB	7	191

### 25. ACCOUNTS PAYABLES ARISING FROM ORDINARY COURSE OF BUSINESS

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Accounts payables  – Clearing houses	128	1,731
– Cash and margin clients	11,706	17,261
	11,834	18,992

Accounts payables to clients arising from ordinary course of business are margin deposits received from clients for their trading of futures contracts and options on the HKFE and overseas exchanges through overseas brokers, stock options on the SEOCH and securities on SEHK.

All of the accounts payables are repayable on demand.

Included in accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business are the following amounts denominated in currencies other than the group entities' functional currencies:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
USD	8,610	7,043
GBP	16	17
JPY	-	157
EUR	36	1,654

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **26. OTHER PAYABLES AND ACCRUALS**

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Other payables Accruals Accrued interest for notes payables	203 733 1,100	945 485 -
	2,036	1,430

Other payables and accruals are unsecured and are expected to be settled within one year.

### **27. LEASE LIABILITIES**

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Lease liabilities payable:		
Within one year Within a period of more than one year but not exceeding two years Within a period of more than two years but not exceeding five years	1,937 2,014 -	1,953 1,916 1,732
Less: Amount due for settlement within 12 months shown under current liabilities	3,951 (1,937)	5,601 (1,953)
Amount due for settlement after 12 months shown under non-current liabilities	2,014	3,648

The weighted average incremental borrowing rates applied to lease liabilities range from 5.125% to 9.01% (2021: 5.125% to 11.4%).

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 28. BANK BORROWING

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Secured: Bank borrowing	9,400	9,400
	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Carrying amount repayable*: Within one year Within a period of more than one year but not exceeding two years	<b>9,400</b> -	- 9,400

<sup>\*</sup> The amounts due are based on scheduled repayment dates set out in the loan agreement.

The bank borrowing bears interest at Prime Rate plus 0.625%. As at 31 December 2022, the effective interest rate is 6.25% (2021: 6%) per annum and the bank borrowing is repayable on 15 August 2023. It is denominated in HK\$.

As at 31 December 2022 and 2021, the bank borrowing was secured by i) a promissory note undersigned by the Group in the amount of HK\$11,000,000; ii) personal guarantee by one of the Directors, Ms. Choi Ching, Jennifer ("**Ms. Choi**"); and iii) securities account which held by a related company, in which the shareholder is Ms. Choi. The market value of the pledged securities account should not less than HK\$10.5 million throughout the continuance of the bank borrowing and/or as long as the bank borrowing is outstanding.

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Group breached with the financial covenant as the market value of the pledged securities accounts was less than HK\$10.5 million during the year ended 31 December 2022. A waiver letter is obtained from the lender to rectify the waiving of the requirement of the market value of the pledged securities account and confirm that no breach of any events of default of the loan agreement as at 31 December 2022. In any event, should the lender call for immediate repayment of the loan, the Directors believe that adequate alternative sources of finance are available to ensure that there is no threat to the continuing operations of the Group.

For the year ended 31 December 2021, the Group has complied with the financial covenant.

As at 31 December 2022, the Company has available undrawn borrowing facilities of HK\$600,000 (2021: HK\$600,000).

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 29. NOTES PAYABLES

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Non-current liabilities: Notes payables	40,000	-

On 28 January 2022, the Company entered into a placing agreement with Well Link Securities Limited, a placing agent, to procure placees to subscribe in cash for the notes with an aggregate principal amount of up to HK\$40 million (the "**Notes**"). The Company has completed the issuance of the Notes to the placees in an aggregate principal amount of HK\$40,000,000 on 31 January 2022. The Notes are unsecured, bear interest at 3% per annum, payable annually in arrears and will be matured on the third anniversary date (i.e. 30 January 2025) of the issuance of the Notes.

The Notes are denominated in HK\$.

### **30. DEFERRED TAX ASSETS**

For the purpose of presentation in the consolidated statement of financial position, certain deferred tax assets and liabilities have been offset. The following is the analysis of the deferred tax balances for financial reporting purposes:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Deferred tax assets Deferred tax liabilities	<b>9,406</b> –	7,615 (20)
	9,406	7,595

The following are the major deferred tax liabilities (assets) recognised and movements thereon during the current and prior years:

	Accelerated tax depreciation HK\$'000	Tax losses HK\$′000	Impairment loss recognised HK\$'000	ECL provision HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
At 1 January 2021	20	(4,713)	–	-	(4,693)
Credit to profit or loss (Note 10)		(2,395)	(507)	-	(2,902)
At 31 December 2021	20	(7,108)	(507)	–	(7,595)
Credit to profit or loss (Note 10)	(20)	(1,519)	(34)	(238)	(1,811)
At 31 December 2022	-	(8,627)	(541)	(238)	(9,406)

At the end of the reporting period, the Group has unused tax losses of approximately HK\$52,286,000 (2021: approximately HK\$43,071,000) available for offset against future profits. A deferred tax asset of approximately HK\$8,627,000 (2021: approximately HK\$7,108,000) has been recognised in respect of such losses. All losses may be carried forward indefinitely.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 31. SHARE CAPITAL

### (a) Authorised share capital

The authorised ordinary share capital of the Company at 31 December 2022 and 2021 was HK\$100,000,000 divided into 10,000,000,000 ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each.

### (b) Issued and capital

A summary of movements of issued share capital of the Company during the reporting period are as follows:

	No. of shares '000	Share capital HK\$'000
Ordinary shares, issued and fully paid At 1 January 2021, 31 December 2021 and <b>31 December 2022</b>	800,000	8,000

Note:

The holders of ordinary shares of the Company are entitled to receive dividends as declared from time to time and are entitled to one vote per share at meetings of the Company. All ordinary shares rank equally with regard to the Company's residual assets.

### 32. PARTICULARS OF SUBSIDIARIES OF THE COMPANY

Details of the subsidiaries directly or indirectly held by the Company at the end of the reporting period are set out below:

Name of subsidiaries	Place of incorporation/ registration/ operation	Class of shares held	Paid up issued/ registered capital	ا	held by the				pportion of the	Company		Principal activities
				Direc 2022	.uy 2021	Indire 2022	2021	Direc 2022	2021	Indir 2022	2021	
Excalibur Global Financial Group Ltd.	British Virgin Islands	Ordinary	US\$2	100%	100%	-	-	100%	100%	-	-	Investment holding
New Century Excalibur Holdings Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary	HK\$20,780,000	-	-	100%	100%	-	-	100%	100%	Investment holding
Excalibur Global Financial Group Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary	HK\$32,000,000 (2021: HK\$21,000,000)	-	-	100%	100%	-	-	100%	100%	Futures brokerage business and securities
Excalibur Finance Limited	Hong Kong	Ordinary	HK\$100	-	-	100%	100%	-	-	100%	100%	Money lending busine
Shenzhen Qianhai Excalibur Investment Consulting Limited* 深圳市前海駿溢投資咨詢 有限公司	People's Republic of China	Ordinary	RMB5,000,000	-	-	100%	100%	-	-	100%	100%	Provision of investmen consulting services

<sup>\*</sup> For identification purpose only

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 33. CAPITAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The Group's primary objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern.

The Group defines "capital" as including all components of equity less unaccrued proposed dividends. Trading balances that arise as a result of trading transactions with other group companies are not regarded by the Group as capital. On this basis the amount of capital deficit at 31 December 2022 amounted to approximately HK\$1,256,000 (2021: capital employed amounted to approximately HK\$11,484,000).

The Group's capital structure is regularly reviewed and managed with due regard to the capital management practices of the Group to which the Group belongs. Adjustments are made to the capital structure in light of changes in economic conditions affecting the Company or the Group, to the extent that these do not conflict with the Directors' fiduciary duties towards the Group or the requirements of the CO. The results of the Directors' review of the Group's capital structure are used as a basis for the determination of the level of dividends, if any, that are declared.

Excalibur Global Financial Group Limited, a subsidiary of the Group, as a licensed corporation registered under the Hong Kong Securities and Futures Ordinance (the "**SFO**"), is subject to the capital requirements of the Hong Kong Securities and Futures (Financial Resources) Rules (the "**FRR**"). The minimum paid-up share capital requirement is HK\$5,000,000 and the minimum liquid capital requirement is the higher of HK\$3,000,000 and the variable required liquid capital as defined in the FRR. The subsidiary complied with the liquid capital requirements under FRR for the years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021.

#### 34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

### (a) Categories of financial instruments

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
<b>Financial assets</b> Amortised cost	56,404	35,265
<b>Financial liabilities</b> Amortised cost	67,221	35,423

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies

The Group's major financial instruments include statutory deposits, accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business, other receivables, loan and interest receivables, bank balances, accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business, other payables and accruals, lease liabilities, bank borrowing and notes payables. Details of the financial instruments are disclosed in respective notes. The risks associated with these financial instruments include market risk (currency risk and interest rate risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The policies on how to mitigate these risks are set out below. The management of the Group manages and monitors these exposures to ensure appropriate measures are implemented in a timely and effective manner.

#### Market risk

#### **Currency risk**

The Group's functional currency is HK\$. The Group is exposed to currency risk primarily through provision of brokerage service for futures and options trading giving rise to receivables, payables and cash balances that are denominated in other currencies, being USD, RMB, GBP, JPY and EUR.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS** (continued)

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

Market risk (continued)

#### **Currency risk** (continued)

The Group have foreign currency revenue and cost which expose the Group to foreign currency risk. Approximately 15% (2021: 46%) of the Group's revenue is denominated in currencies other than the functional currency of the group entity making the revenue, whilst almost 8% (2021: 8%) of the cost is denominated in the group entity's respective functional currency. In addition, the Group has intra-group balances with subsidiary denominated in foreign currency which also expose the Group to foreign currency risk.

As the HK\$ is pegged to the USD, the Group considers the risk of movements in exchange rates between the HK\$ and the USD to be insignificant. In respect of balances denominated in RMB, GBP, JPY and EUR, the Group ensures that the net exposure is kept to an acceptable level by buying or selling foreign currencies at spot rates where necessary to address short-term imbalance. The management monitors all the foreign currency positions on a daily basis.

Exposure to currency risk and sensitivity analysis

The Group's net exposure to RMB, GBP, JPY, and EUR at the reporting date and the estimated impact to the Group's loss before tax, and accumulated losses for the year had the foreign exchange rate of respective currency at the date are illustrated below. In this respect, it is assumed that the pegged rate between the HK\$ and the USD would be materially unaffected by any changes in movement in value of the USD against other currencies.

		2022		2021		
	Net assets (liabilities) in foreign currency HK\$'000	Appreciation (depreciation) in foreign currency %	Effect on loss before tax and accumulated losses HK\$'000	Net assets in foreign currency HK\$'000	Appreciation (depreciation) in foreign currency %	Effect on loss before tax and accumulated losses HK\$'000
RMB	7	5 (5)	-	191	5 (5)	(10) 10
GBP	(14)	5 (5)	1 (1)	6	5 (5)	-
JPY	384	5 (5)	(19) 19	759	5 (5)	(38) 38
EUR	31	5 (5)	(2) 2	396	5 (5)	(20) 20

The Group currently does not have a foreign exchange hedging policy. However, the management of the Group monitors foreign exchange exposure and will consider hedging significant foreign exchange exposure should the need arises.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS** (continued)

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

Market risk (continued)

#### Interest rate risk

The Group is exposed to fair value interest rate risk in relation to fixed-rate loan and interest receivables (see Note 23 for details), lease liabilities (see Note 27 for details) and notes payables (see Note 29 for details). The Group is also exposed to cash flow interest rate risk in relation to variable-rate accounts receivables from margin clients arising from ordinary course of business, statutory deposits, bank balances and bank borrowing.

The Group's cash flow interest rate risk is mainly related to the fluctuation of interest rates arising from the Group's accounts receivables from margin clients arising from ordinary course of business, statutory deposits, bank balances and bank borrowing. The Group manages its interest rate exposures by assessing the potential impact arising from any interest rate movements have on interest rate level and outlook.

Total interest revenue/income from financial assets that are measured at amortised cost is as follows:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Interest revenue Other income	3,383 28	187
Interest revenue/income under effective interest method	3,411	187

Interest expenses on financial liabilities not measured at FVTPL:

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Financial liabilities at amortised cost	2,081	916

### Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below have been determined based on the exposure to interest rates at the end of the reporting period. The analysis is prepared assuming the financial instruments outstanding at the end of the reporting period were outstanding for the whole year.

As at 31 December 2022, if interest rates had been 100 basis points higher with all other variables held constant, the Group's loss before tax would have increased by approximately HK\$45,000 (2021: approximately HK\$50,000).

Statutory deposits and bank balances are excluded from sensitivity analysis as the management considers that the exposure of cash flows interest rate risk arising from variable rate balances is insignificant.

The sensitivity analysis above indicates the instantaneous change in the Group's loss before tax that would arise assuming that the change in interest rates had occurred at the reporting dates and had been applied to re-measure those financial instruments held by the Group which expose the Group to interest rate risk at the reporting dates.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (continued)

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

#### Credit risk and impairment assessment

Credit risk refers to the risk that the Group's counterparties default on their contractual obligations resulting in financial losses to the Group. The Group's credit risk exposures are primarily attributable to bank balances, statutory deposits, accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business, loan and interest receivables and other receivables. The Group does not hold any collateral or other credit enhancements to cover its credit risk associated with its financial assets, except that the credit risk associated with margin client receivables and certain loan and interest receivables is mitigated because they are secured over securities or by second legal charges of properties.

### Accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business

(i) Accounts receivables due from clearing houses and overseas brokers

In respect of amounts receivables from clearing houses and oversea brokers, credit risk is considered as low as the Group normally enters into transactions with clearing houses and overseas brokers which are registered with regulatory bodies and enjoy sound reputation in the industry.

(ii) Accounts receivables due from clients

In respect of amounts due from clients, individual evaluations are performed on all clients (including cash and margin clients) based on underlying collateral. Cash clients are required to place deposits as prescribed in the Group's policy before execution of any purchase transactions. Receivables due from cash clients are due within the settlement period commonly adopted in the relevant market practices, which is usually within a few days from the trade date.

Because accounts receivables from cash clients relate to a wide range of customers for whom there was no recent history of default, there has not been a significant change in credit quality and the balances are considered fully receivable, and the prescribed deposit requirements and the short settlement period involved, the credit risk arising from the amounts due from cash clients is considered as low.

The Group normally obtains liquid securities and/or cash deposits as collateral for providing financing to its cash clients and margin clients and has policy to manage these exposures on a fair value basis. Margin loans due from margin clients are repayable on demand.

For commodities and futures brokerage, an initial margin is required prior to opening transaction. Market conditions and adequacy of securities collateral and margin deposits of each cash account, margin account and futures account are monitored by the management on a daily basis. Margin calls are made when the trades of margin clients exceed their credit limits or a shortfall existed after taking into account the securities collateral. Any such excess is required customers to deposit more money in the account within the next trading date. Failure to meet margin calls may result in the liquidation of the client's position. The Group seeks to maintain strict control over its outstanding receivables. In this regard, the management of the Group consider that the Group's credit risk is significantly reduced.

The Group applies the simplified approach to provide for ECL prescribed by HKFRS 9, which permits the use of the lifetime ECL for accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business. To measure the expected credit losses, these accounts receivables have been based on past due status, historical credit loss experience based on the past default experience of the Group and are adjusted with forward-looking information. On that basis, the Group assessed that the ECL for accounts receivables due from clients is insignificant and thus no loss allowance was recognised during the years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (continued)

#### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

**Credit risk and impairment assessment** (continued)

#### Loan and interest receivables

In respect of loan and interest receivables, individual credit evaluations are performed on all customers. These evaluations focus on the customer's financial background and current ability to pay, and take into account information specific to the customer as well as pertaining to the economic environment in which the customer operates.

15% (2021: Nil) of the total loan and interest receivables as at 31 December 2022 was due from the Group's largest customer.

The management estimates the estimated loss rates of loan and interest receivables based on the financial background, historical credit loss experience of the debtors as well as the fair value of the collateral pledged by the customers to the loan and interest receivables. Based on assessment by the management, impairment loss of approximately HK\$1,441,000 (2021: HK\$Nil) was recognised during the year ended 31 December 2022.

#### Other receivables

For other receivables, the management makes periodic individual assessment on the recoverability of other receivables based on historical settlement records, past experience, and also quantitative and qualitative information that is reasonable and supportive forward-looking information. The management believes that there is no significant increase in credit risk of these amounts since initial recognition. For the years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021, the Group assessed the ECL for other receivables are insignificant and thus no loss allowance was recognised.

#### Bank balances

The Group's exposure to credit risk arising from bank balances is limited because the counterparties are banks and financial institutions with a minimum credit rating of A2 assigned by Moody's, for which the Group considers to have low credit risk and the Group provided impairment assessment based on 12m ECL which is considered to be insignificant and therefore no loss allowance was recognised for the years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021.

#### **Statutory deposits**

For statutory deposits, the credit risk is considered as low as the Group normally enters into transactions with clearing houses which are registered with regulatory bodies. For the years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021, the Group assessed the ECL for statutory deposits are insignificant and thus no loss allowance was recognised.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS** (continued)

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

Credit risk and impairment assessment (continued)

The Group's internal credit risk grading assessment comprises the following categories:

Internal rating	Description	Accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business	Other financial assets
Low risk	The counterparty has a low risk of default and does not have any past due amounts or debtor frequently repays after due dates in full	Lifetime ECL – not credit-impaired	12m ECL
Medium risk	There have been significant increases in credit risk since initial recognition through information developed internally or external resources	Lifetime ECL – not credit-impaired	Lifetime ECL – not credit-impaired
High risk	There is evidence indicating the asset is credit-impaired	Lifetime ECL – credit-impaired	Lifetime ECL – credit-impaired
Write-off	There is evidence indicating that the debtor is in severe financial difficulty and the Group has no realistic prospect of recovery	Amount is written-off	Amount is written-off

The tables below detail the credit risk exposures of the Group's financial assets, which are subject to ECL assessment:

	Notes	External credit rating	Internal credit rating	12m or lifetime ECL	Gross carry	ing amount
					2022 HK\$'000	2021 HK\$'000
Financial assets at amortised cost						
Statutory deposits	20	N/A	Low risk	12m ECL	5,042	5,032
Accounts receivables arising from ordinary course of business	21	N/A	Low risk	Lifetime ECL – not credit- impaired	16,766	22,970
Other receivables	22	N/A	Low risk	12m ECL	922	1,626
Loan and interest receivables	23	N/A	Low risk	12m ECL	29,254	_
Bank balances	24	A2	N/A	12m ECL	5,861	5,635

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS** (continued)

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

#### **Credit risk and impairment assessment** (continued)

The following tables show reconciliation of loss allowances that has been recognised for loan and interest receivables:

	12m ECL HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2021, 31 December 2021 and 1 January 2022 New financial assets originated	1,441
As at 31 December 2022	1,441

### Liquidity risk

As a licensed corporation registered under the SFO, Excalibur Global Financial Group Limited, a subsidiary of the Group, is required to monitor its current and ongoing liquidity requirements to ensure the compliance with liquid capital requirements of the FRR.

The Group's policy is to maintain sufficient reserves of cash to meet its liquidity requirements in the short and longer term.

Prudent liquidity risk management implies maintaining sufficient cash and marketable securities and the ability to close out market positions. Due to the dynamic nature of the underlying businesses, the Group employs a prudent liquidity policy.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### **34. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS** (continued)

### (b) Financial risk management objectives and policies (continued)

#### **Liquidity risk** (continued)

The following table details the Group's remaining contractual maturity for its financial liabilities. The table has been drawn up based on the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities based on the earliest date on which the Group can be required to pay. The maturity dates for other non-derivative financial liabilities are based on the agreed repayment dates. The table includes both interest and principal cash flows.

	Weighted average interest rate	On demand or within 1 year HK\$'000	<b>2–5 years</b> HK\$'000	Total contractual undiscounted cash flow HK\$'000	Carrying amount HK\$'000
At 31 December 2022					
Accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business Other payables and accruals Lease liabilities Bank borrowing Notes payables	- 5.125%-9.01% 6.25% 3%	11,834 2,036 2,197 9,767 1,200	- 1,925 - 41,300	11,834 2,036 4,122 9,767 42,500	11,834 2,036 3,951 9,400 40,000
At 31 December 2021					
Accounts payables arising from ordinary course of business Other payables and accruals Lease liabilities Bank borrowing	- - 5.125%-11.4% 6%	18,992 1,430 2,370 564	- - 3,972 9,752	18,992 1,430 6,342 10,316	18,992 1,430 5,601 9,400
		23,356	13,724	37,080	35,423

### (c) Fair value measurements of financial instruments

### Fair values of financial instruments carried at other than fair value

The carrying amounts of the Group's financial instruments carried at amortised costs are approximate to their fair values as at 31 December 2022 and 2021.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 35. RECONCILIATION OF LIABILITIES ARISING FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES

The table below details changes in the Group's liabilities arising from financing activities, including both cash and non-cash changes. Liabilities arising from financing activities are those for which cash flows were, or future cash flows will be classified in the Group's consolidated statement of cash flows from financing activities:

	Notes payables HK\$'000	Bank borrowing HK\$'000	Lease liabilities HK\$'000	Financial cost payable (included in other payables) HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
At 1 January 2021		-	8,174	-	8,174
Changes from cash flows:					
Repayment of lease liabilities	_	_	(4,433)	-	(4,433)
Borrowing raised	_	9,400	_	_	9,400
Interest paid		-	-	(217)	(217)
		9,400	(4,433)	(217)	4,750
Non-cash changes:					
New lease entered	_	_	5,182	-	5,182
Lease modification	_	_	(4,021)	_	(4,021)
Interest expenses		-	699	217	916
		-	1,860	217	2,077
At 31 December 2021		9,400	5,601	-	15,001
Changes from cash flows: Proceed from issue of notes Repayment of lease liabilities Interest paid	40,000 - -	- - -	- (2,190)	- - (564)	40,000 (2,190) (564)
interest paid				(304)	(304)
	40,000	-	(2,190)	(564)	37,246
Non-cash changes:					
New lease entered	_	-	123	-	123
Interest expenses	-	-	417	1,664	2,081
	-	-	540	1,664	2,204
At 31 December 2022	40,000	9,400	3,951	1,100	54,451

For the year ended 31 December 2022

#### 36. MAJOR NON-CASH TRANSACTIONS

During the year ended 31 December 2022, the Group entered into a new lease agreement for the use of office equipment for 5 years. On the lease commencement, the Group recognised right-of-use assets and lease liabilities of approximately HK\$123,000 and HK\$123,000 (2021: approximately HK\$5,182,000 and HK\$5,182,000) respectively.

#### 37. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Saved as disclosed elsewhere in the consolidated financial statements, the Group did not have material transactions with related parties during both years ended 31 December 2022 and 2021.

### **Compensation of key management personnel**

The key management of the Group comprises all Directors, details of their remuneration are disclosed in Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements. The remuneration of the Directors is determined by the remuneration committee having regard to the performance of individuals and market trends.

#### 38. RETIREMENT BENEFITS PLANS

### **Defined contribution plans**

The Group operates a Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme for all qualifying employees in Hong Kong. The assets of the schemes are held separately from those of the Group, in funds under the control of trustees. The Group contributes 5% of relevant payroll costs to the scheme, which contribution is matched by employees.

The total expense recognised in profit or loss of approximately HK\$232,000 (2021: approximately HK\$281,000) represents contributions paid and payable to these plans by the Group at rates specified in the rules of the plans. As at 31 December 2022, contributions of approximately HK\$34,000 (2021: approximately HK\$28,000) due in respect of the year ended 31 December 2022 had not been paid over to the plans. The amounts were paid subsequent to the end of the reporting period.

At 31 December 2022 and 2021, the Group had no forfeited contribution available to reduce its contributions to the retirement benefit schemes in future years.

For the year ended 31 December 2022

### 39. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000
Non-current asset		
Investment in a subsidiary	-	-
Current assets Other assets	113	108
Amounts due from subsidiaries	38,600	17,665
Cash and cash equivalents	72	116
	38,785	17,889
		,
Current liabilities		
Other payables and accruals Amount due to a subsidiary	1,339 6,077	239 3,011
Bank borrowing	9,400	5,011
	16,816	3,250
Net current assets	21,969	14,639
Total assets less current liabilities	21,969	14,639
Total assets less cultent habilities	21,909	17,039
Non-current liabilities		
Bank borrowing	-	9,400
Notes payables	40,000	
	40,000	9,400
Net (liabilities) assets	(18,031)	5,239
	( 3,755 1,	-,
Capital and reserves		
Share capital	8,000	8,000
Share premium Accumulated losses	68,009 (88,040)	68,009 (64,770)
Other reserve	(6,000)	(6,000)
T-4-1/d-61-14)14	(10.035)	F 222
Total (deficit) equity	(18,031)	5,239

The Company's statement of financial position was approved and authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 22 March 2023 and are signed on its behalf by:

Poon Kwok Wah, Allan

Director

Choi Ching, Jennifer

Director

### **FIVE-YEAR FINANCIAL SUMMARY**

### **RESULTS**

	Year ended 31 December				
	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000	2018 HK\$'000
Revenue	7,022	6,603	10,621	18,919	50,736
(Loss) profit before tax	(14,384)	(23,069)	(24,709)	(18,316)	23,973
Income tax credit (expense)	1,644	2,902	2,961	1,781	(4,490)
(Loss) profit and total comprehensive					
(expense) income for the year	(12,740)	(20,167)	(21,748)	(16,535)	19,483

### **ASSETS AND LIABILITIES**

	As at 31 December					
	2022 HK\$′000	2021 HK\$'000	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000	2018 HK\$'000	
		1114 000	1 II IQ 000	1114 000	1114 000	
Non-current assets	16,172	16,353	19,200	8,875	5,069	
Current assets	49,960	30,554	52,442	77,349	112,079	
Total assets	66,132	46,907	71,642	86,224	117,148	
Non-current liabilities	42,014	13,048	4,482	47	-	
Current liabilities	25,374	22,375	35,509	32,778	38,414	
Total liabilities	67,388	35,423	39,991	32,825	38,414	
Net (liabilities) assets	(1,256)	11,484	31,651	53,399	78,734	

Note:

The summary above does not form part of the audited financial statements.